



REDESIGNING PUBLIC SAFETY

Substance Use

Authors

Scarlet Neath, M.P.P.

Rashad James, J.D.

Charlotte Resing, J.D.

Acknowledgments

Juanisha Byrd, M.P.H.

Eric Cumberbatch, M.Ed.

Cierren Edmondson, M.P.A.

Don'te Franklin, M.P.A.P.

Rob Kenter, Ph.D.

Danielle Kushner, Ph.D.

Max Markham, J.D.

David Martin, M.A.

Jacqueline Munoz

Reece Sisto, M.S.

Candace Williams, Ed.D.

We also thank Kim Shayo Buchanan, Andrew Eslich, Hilary Rau, Evan Riddick, and Tralonda Triplett formerly of CPE, for their research and editorial contributions. We are grateful to Michael Collins and Queen Adesuyi of Color of Change, Victoria Palacio Carr and Gabrielle de la Gueronniere of Legal Action Center, John Butler of the New Jersey Governor's Office, Sarah Wurzburg of the Council of State Governments Justice Center, Priya Sarathy Jones and Tim Curry from the Fines and Fees Justice Center, Leo Beletsky of Northeastern University, Brad Ray of RTI International, and Taleed El-Sabawi of Florida International University for sharing their expertise with us during the development of these recommendations.

This report and a companion brief are available at policingequity.org/substance-use.

Published April 2024

Introduction

Nationally, at least 12% of all police arrests are for possessing, selling, or making illicit drugs.¹ Despite using and selling illicit drugs at similar rates as White people do, Black people are more likely to be arrested,² incarcerated,³ and reported to law enforcement by medical professionals⁴ for substance use. Decades of criminalizing certain substances as a crime-control tactic has failed to achieve its goal of eliminating drug use and instead contributed to profound stigma and fear of punishment that prevents people from accessing treatment and support. It has also resulted in the proliferation of smaller, more potent versions of illicit drugs—like fentanyl—which have exacerbated the opioid crisis in recent years. In 2021, drug overdose deaths reached a record high of 106,699 people,⁵ and overdose from synthetic opioids such as fentanyl is now a leading cause of death for adults ages 18 to 45.⁶ Because of systemic inequities, including in health care access and the criminal legal system, Black and Native people are experiencing even higher increases in overdose rates than White people are.⁶ A public safety approach to substance use, in contrast, means ending the widespread, racist, arbitrary, and ineffective criminalization of certain drugs. It requires fully investing instead in equitable and accessible systems of care to prevent and reduce the harms associated with substance use, including consistently offering services that recognize continued, moderated use as a common and acceptable feature of recovery.

Laws prohibiting the use of certain drugs (including alcohol at one time) have been repeatedly enacted, fueled by racist narratives about the dangerous behavior of particular groups of people due to their substance use, including German, Irish, and Chinese immigrants; Black men; and communists. The Controlled Substances Act of 1970 created the current framework stipulating which substances are deemed illicit under federal law. It also established categories for regulating substances based on the perception about potential for abuse and whether the substance has any medical benefits. Notably, alcohol and tobacco were excluded despite high potential for dependency. The enforcement of drug laws increased dramatically after 1971, when President Nixon declared the war on drugs, which an advisor later said was an effort to criminalize and vilify Black people and war protesters. After this announcement, the government embarked on a decades-long trend of prioritizing and increasing funding for enforcement that is still ongoing. For example, the U.S. government spent approximately \$2.8 billion on drug enforcement in 1981, adjusted for inflation, compared to \$19.3 billion in 2023.

This immense federal funding has enabled wide and inequitable enforcement of drug laws by local law enforcement agencies, funneling millions of people—especially Black and Latino men—into carceral systems and saddled them with criminal records that affect their future eligibility for housing, employment, voting, and education while undermining community health.¹⁴ In 2022, law enforcement made more than 600,000 arrests for drug possession nationally.¹⁵ Black people are almost twice as likely as White people to be arrested for drug offenses.¹⁶ The war on drugs is widely recognized as a primary contributor to mass incarceration, racial disparities in incarceration rates, and militarized policing tactics.¹⁷ From 1980 to 2011, the average federal prison sentence for a drug offense increased 36%, and similarly, the state incarceration rate for drug offenses increased nearly tenfold.¹⁸ As of 2019, Black people were 3.6 times more likely than White people to be incarcerated in state prisons for a drug offense.¹⁹

In addition to being a primary driver of mass incarceration, these efforts have failed to eliminate drug use—and its associated harms—from our society. Instead, over the past several decades of heavy enforcement, illegal drug prices have declined²⁰ and the annual number of overdose deaths has risen fivefold since 1999.²¹ From 2019 to 2020, the latest year of data, drug overdose rates rose 22% among White people, 39% among Native people, and 44% among Black people.²² These disparities are not fully explained by differences in substance use patterns.²³ Instead, Black communities face heightened barriers to accessing care due to reasons including criminalization, mistrust of the medical system, and lack of access to certain evidence-based treatments.²⁴ According to recent data, Black people who died from overdose had the lowest rate of previous substance use treatment.²⁵

AS OF 2019, BLACK PEOPLE WERE 3.6 TIMES MORE LIKELY THAN WHITE PEOPLE TO BE INCARCERATED IN STATE PRISONS FOR A DRUG OFFENSE

Instead of making communities healthier and safer, heavy-handed drug enforcement has created a pernicious system of punishment across both criminal and civil systems, extending even to housing, child welfare, and access to social services—which also disproportionately harms Black people. Many experts²⁶ and members of the public²⁷ have concluded that enforcement has had unintended consequences that work against its goals: In response to drug control tactics that focus heavily on reducing the supply of drugs rather than the demand for them, the market for illegal drugs has shifted to produce fentanyl and other smaller, powerful versions of popular drugs that are easier to transport across borders and more deadly.²⁸

Promisingly, new funding opportunities—including through opioid lawsuit settlements—have the potential to help shift from an enforcement-based to a public health response based in harm reduction. Harm reduction is a philosophy and set of strategies focused on ensuring that all people who use substances receive help that focuses on living a healthy life, not eliminating drug use.²⁹ These approaches have been shown to reduce drug-related fatalities and increase engagement in substance use treatment and other services that improve the lives of people who use drugs.³⁰

The recommendations in this report guide communities and policymakers on how to leverage this change to work effectively toward an effective public health-based approach to substance use response and prevention. They are grounded in the reality that police and criminal legal systems should not be the default response to overdose emergencies or used as a threat to force people into treatment. They acknowledge and aim to remedy the deep racism in criminal legal systems, health care systems, and social services that has made Black people who use substances more likely to be arrested, harmed by police, jailed, and denied access to appropriate healthcare. They also recognize the pervasive racism and stigma, rather than science, that has led to certain categories of drugs being categorized as more dangerous than others and prioritized abstinence from those drugs. Finally, the recommendations in this report recognize that excessive criminalization of drug use and sales undermines public safety and is ultimately counterproductive to a public health response to substance use disorder and related emergencies.



Decriminalize Personal Substance Use and Street-Level Selling

Research has documented that racism shapes how Black people are treated for drug-related offenses at virtually every level of the criminal legal system. A study on drug arrests, for example, found that racial disparities cannot be explained by differences in drug offending or non-drug-related lawbreaking—or even by residing in the kinds of neighborhoods likely to have heavier police presence. Instead, police discretion plays a significant role in racial disparities in drug arrests. An analysis of 300 St. Louis police reports from 2009 to 2013 found that drug arrests in predominantly White neighborhoods mostly came from policing to meet community concerns, such as responding to calls for service, while drug arrests in predominantly Black and racially mixed neighborhoods mostly came from officer-initiated policing, like pedestrian or vehicle stops. 32

For several decades, research has also repeatedly demonstrated that the disproportionate outcomes faced by Black people at subsequent stages of the criminal legal system cannot be explained by these higher arrest rates—and that the unexplained disparity is highest for drug-related offenses.³³ A recent analysis of exoneration data found that innocent Black people are 19 times more likely to be convicted of drug crimes than innocent White people, which was the largest disparity for any crime analyzed.³⁴

The war on drugs has failed to curb the harms of drug use, and may exacerbate these harms, including overdose. A recent analysis found that law enforcement seizures of opioid and stimulant substances are associated with increased overdose; researchers hypothesized that this was due to people losing their ability to obtain a substance they can safely dose and needing to turn to a new supply.³⁵ Enforcement of illegal drugs also may worsen violence in some communities.³⁶ Multiple studies and systematic reviews, for example, have found that increasing drug law enforcement is unlikely to reduce drug market violence, and that disrupting drug markets can actually increase violence by ending the relationships and agreements that keep them peaceful.³⁷

Meaningfully addressing the harms from substance use requires a significant shift away from enforcement or "supply-side" approaches, which have resulted in more potent illegal drugs, at enormous financial and human costs. A range of stakeholders support this sea change. For example, a 2021 report calling for an end to drug prohibition by the Global Commission on Drug Policy, led by former world leaders, concluded that "despite decades of costly drug enforcement, the supply and production of illegal drugs continues to flourish, as does the number of people who use drugs around the world." Instead, promising approaches to limiting and preventing substance use and its harms include access to housing, employment, and evidence-based treatment options, as well as addressing systemic racism, and improving people's socioeconomic status.

The following recommendations provide initial steps that policymakers and communities can take to stem the tide of counterproductive and racially biased drug enforcement.

1. End arrests for offenses that criminalize illicit substance use, including drug paraphernalia, drug possession, and street-level drug selling.

In light of the serious harms that stem from widespread enforcement of substance use, some police departments and prosecutors' offices have enacted policies to restrict certain drug-related charges. In March 2020, for example, the Baltimore City State's Attorney's Office stopped prosecuting drug possession and drug paraphernalia possession (including possession of tools—such as clean needles, clean syringes, and test strips to check drugs for unknown chemicals like fentanyl—that minimize the risk of disease or overdose during drug use). Importantly, this policy applies to sex work—which, like being unsheltered, is frequently criminalized along with drug use. In the 14 months following the policy change, an estimated 448 drug-related arrests were averted. According to historical data, 78% of these arrests would likely have been Black people.⁴⁴ Additionally, 911 call analysis did not find an increase in public complaints related to drug use.⁴⁵

While policymakers work to decriminalize or legalize the use of drugs, police departments have an immediate and significant role to play in reducing enforcement of drug laws by implementing policies to not enforce drug possession, drug paraphernalia possession, and any drug sales charge other than those that involve selling or distribution for extensive financial gain. In other words, police should deprioritize "street-level" sellers. Decades of enforcing laws against street-level drug selling has shown that removing a seller at this level is ineffective to stem the flow of drugs into communities: such sellers will be replaced as long as the basic conditions that drive drug use and sales—including poverty—remain unchanged. Additionally, laws that criminalize drug sales often ensnare people in need of a public health response themselves: a 2012 survey found that 43% of people who had recently sold drugs had a substance use disorder.

To maximize implementation and reduce potential for bias, do-not-arrest policies related to drug laws should not rely on an inflexible and arbitrary threshold (for example, drug weight) to define which behavior falls under the umbrella of categories such as personal substance use. Rather, departments should stipulate which specific charges related to drug use *do* remain enforceable and clearly articulate that any other charge related to drug laws is *not* enforceable.

DO-NOT-ARREST POLICIES RELATED TO DRUG LAWS SHOULD NOT RELY ON AN INFLEXIBLE AND ARBITRARY THRESHOLD

2. Decriminalize the personal use of all drugs, as well as tools that provide safety for drug users, such as syringes and testing strips.

Policymakers in the United States are increasingly taking steps to allow the personal use of some drugs: From 2012 to 2023, 24 states and the District of Columbia passed laws to regulate marijuana for nonmedical use, 48 and at least one state has regulated hallucinogenic mushrooms. 49 While working toward legalized drug markets that equitably and effectively allow for recreational drug use, policymakers should immediately decriminalize the personal use of drugs. In doing so, they should ensure that appropriate investments in health care and harm reduction services are required as part of legislation and promptly administered. Additionally, any thresholds set to determine what "personal drug use" means legally should be realistic measures of actual use, as informed by community members and harm reduction organizations. Federal policymakers should also reclassify drugs that states currently regulate, including removing marijuana from the Controlled Substances Act.

As of 2022, every state except Alaska had a law restricting possession of safe drug use tools, known as drug paraphernalia laws.⁵⁰ In 39 states the definition of "drug paraphernalia" includes syringes, and in 44 it includes testing materials.⁵¹ Policymakers should fully repeal drug paraphernalia laws that criminalize safe drug-use tools.

IN 39 STATES THE DEFINITION OF "DRUG PARAPHERNALIA" INCLUDES SYRINGES

Legalizing personal drug use and funding health care

In 2001, Portugal became the first country to enact laws making the possession of small amounts of all drugs a civil citation rather than a criminal offense. People who are found in possession of drugs are referred to a "dissuasion commission," where they receive information and, if necessary, non-compulsory customized referrals to a variety of services. ⁵² A 2010 study assessing the impact of the change nine years later found that decriminalization accomplished its goals: the number of people in treatment increased by 63% and the number of drug-related deaths decreased significantly, with no observed major increase in overall drug use. ⁵³ The average number of people arrested on drug-related offenses, including trafficking, dropped from 14,000 a year to around 5,000. ⁵⁴ But in 2012, Portugal cut funding for the government's drug oversight body by about 80%, and the main architect of the policy believes that as a result, the model has lost some efficacy. ⁵⁵

In 2020, Oregon became the first state nationwide to enact a similar change through a ballot initiative known as Measure 110.⁵⁶ Implementation of the groundbreaking law—expanding and connecting people to needed services with \$300 million every two years—faced serious challenges.⁵⁷ People who were issued citations had to either pay a fine of \$100 or call a hotline⁵⁸ to be screened for a substance use disorder, but few people called the hotline in part because officials did not create a standard ticket or train law enforcement on the change.⁵⁹ And there have been significant delays in funding: decriminalization went into effect in February 2021, but the majority of grants were not issued until late 2022.⁶⁰ At the same time, an already significant opioid overdose crisis was growing worse because of the influx of fentanyl, as well as pandemic-related factors such as reduced access to healthcare, increased isolation, and significant upticks in evictions and homelessness.⁶¹

In short, high-risk drug use in Oregon was likely increasing at the same time that it was decriminalized without the planned support yet in effect. Many media articles have alleged that public concern about crime and public disorder, such as public drug use, increased following the reform; however, early studies have found that 911 call volume did not change after Measure 110.⁶² Rather, data suggest that it resulted in significant reductions in arrests, even after accounting for decreases during the first year of CO-VID-19.⁶³ Finally, even while funding for treatment has been delayed, more than 16,000 people accessed services with the initial \$31 million allocated for services through the law, and approximately 60% of those were harm reduction services, which traditionally lack a stable funding source.⁶⁴

In February 2024, state legislators partially rolled back Measure 110 by passing a law that once again creates misdemeanor-level penalties, including jail sentences of up to 6 months, for possession of certain drugs (the penalties are less severe than pre-Measure 110). The new law funds treatment and encourages the use of various alternatives to incarceration, indicating that lawmakers still recognize the positive effect of investment in support and services for people who use drugs.

Together, the Oregon and Portugal experiences indicate that while a meaningful shift from a punitive to a public health approach to drug use is possible, it will not happen quickly and progress may not be linear. Like many bold policy changes, it requires sustained support, effort, and funding to achieve its intended effects.

3. Implement pre-arrest diversion programs (that are not contingent on treatment) for offenses that are motivated by or related to substance use but not covered by decriminalization policies.

People who use drugs may frequently be arrested for offenses—such as theft to acquire drugs or fighting while intoxicated—that are motivated by or related to substance use but would not be covered by a non-arrest policy on substance use possession.⁶⁷ In such cases, diversion programs can help connect people who use drugs to appropriate supportive care instead of incarcerating them, which does not address their underlying needs. But when these programs target low-level violations (such as vagrancy or substance use possession) or direct people to treatment who are not ready for or in need of it, they can be highly coercive, presenting a "choice" between arrest or treatment when optional community-based support would be more appropriate. Therefore, programs may funnel people into the criminal legal system who otherwise would not be there—a risk that is disproportionately borne by Black and other communities who experience burdensome policing.

Any diversion program used to address substance use should be restricted to certain categories of offenses that would otherwise lead to jail time when there is evidence that the person committed the offense as a result of their drug use. Rather than using disqualifying criteria (factors that prevent someone from being eligible, such as being on probation or having committed certain types of crimes) programs should use mandatory inclusion criteria outlining factors that automatically qualify someone for diversion or would at least require the consideration of diversion. For example, mandatory inclusion criteria could require officers to consider diversion for someone who is perceived to have committed a crime not covered by decriminalization policies and to have an identified substance use issue.

Law Enforcement Assisted Diversion (LEAD) is a widely adopted pre-booking program in which people who would otherwise be arrested on low-level charges (such as shop-lifting) are identified by police officers or community partners and diverted to intensive community-based case management.⁶⁸ Currently, about 73 jurisdictions operate the program to some degree, including the cities of Seattle, Los Angeles, Atlanta, Denver, New Orleans, Baltimore, Minneapolis, and St. Louis.⁶⁹ The program focuses on connecting participants to appropriate services that would meet their needs, including but not limited to treatment services and supportive housing. Evaluations have found that LEAD participants are 58% less likely to be arrested in the long term than people who did not participate⁷⁰ and are more likely to have housing and employment than they were before the program.⁷¹ But studies have also shown significant racial disparities in some LEAD programs.⁷² Researchers have identified several factors that may have contributed to this disparity, including bias from police referrals, program criteria, and distrust of law enforcement,⁷³ which may be addressed in part by using mandatory diversion criteria.

Ending coercive and involuntary treatment

Many people who use drugs and encounter the criminal legal system are presented with the choice to begin treatment supervised by that system as an alternative to traditional punishment, including arrest or incarceration. This includes people who use drugs recreationally and may not need such treatment, or those who have a substance use disorder but who would not benefit from the kind of treatment offered. People with substance use disorder who break laws often have a need for basic support—including but not limited to nonpunitive, noncoercive treatment—that would help them live healthier lives. These needs can be met with voluntary community-based and evidence-based treatment options that are fundamentally centered in public health rather than the criminal legal system, as described in "Invest in Public Health Approaches to Substance Use" on page 19.

People who use drugs and interact with the criminal legal system often enter treatment through drug courts. Drug courts require someone who would otherwise be convicted of a criminal offense to participate in court-mandated, supervised treatment, often involving frequent court appearances and drug tests, as well as sanctions for certain setbacks and rewards for meeting goals toward recovery.⁷⁴ Drug courts too often do not offer evidence-based treatment options, including medication for opioid use disorder, and routinely terminate participants for continued moderate drug use-which is frequently part of the recovery journey.⁷⁵ As a U.N. expert analysis of drug courts concluded in 2019, "access to quality treatment is hampered by the inherent tension between a punitive criminal justice logic and therapeutic concern for participants as patients."⁷⁶ Because of these and other issues, the evidence on drug courts in achieving their goals of reduced recidivism is mixed: a 2013 meta-analysis showed that they significantly reduced the likelihood of incarceration for participants, but did not reduce the time spent in incarceration because when participants did not complete the program, they received longer sentences than if they hadn't chosen the treatment option to begin with.⁷⁷ Jurisdictions with drug courts should end the use of these programs as a pathway to treatment. People who would normally enter court-supervised treatment through drug courts should either have their charges dismissed and offered voluntary services, or, if the charge is more serious and related to substance use, be diverted at the point of arrest to noncoercive, harm reduction-based programs that offer a broader range of support than treatment.

In addition to offering the "choice" of entering court-supervised treatment instead of incarceration, the criminal legal system in some states offers the ability for stakeholders, including police, to force people into involuntary substance use treatment. This means that they are taken into treatment against their will, rather than coerced to go as an alternative to other sanctions. As of 2018, 38 states authorized involuntary commitment for substance use. 78 Similar to drug courts, the quality of treatment provided is inconsistent, and may result in worse health outcomes. While data on the use of involuntary commitment is scarce, in Massachusetts, for example, records show that people committed to involuntary treatment were 2.2 times as likely to die of opioid overdose and 1.9 times as likely to die of any cause compared to those who had received only voluntary treatment. 79 Jurisdictions should end any use of involuntary treatment and instead fund wider access to voluntary treatment and harm reduction services.

DRUG COURTS TOO OFTEN DO NOT OFFER EVIDENCE-BASED TREATMENT OPTIONS INCLUDING MEDICATION FOR OPIOID USE DISORDER



Do Not Use Overdose Emergencies for Criminal Investigation

Many people who experience or witness a drug overdose do not seek medical help because they assume that police will respond to a 911 call. ⁸⁰ Involving police at a scene where someone has been using drugs opens the door to a wide range of harms beyond arrest for possession of drugs or drug-use tools, such as arrest for a warrant or violation of parole conditions or the unnecessary involvement of child welfare authorities. One study of overdose emergencies reported to 911 found that 10% resulted in arrest and incarceration. ⁸¹ And research indicates that people who live in communities with a high burden of police enforcement are less likely to seek help during an overdose. ⁸²

Most states have laws that aim to encourage reporting of overdose by stipulating that people who call 911 will not be charged with certain crimes, such as low-level drug possession. But research indicates that many people are unaware of these protections, ⁸³ and even when they know about them, they may not call because they fear arrest for other offenses. ⁸⁴ Additionally, a recent study showed that just 26% of surveyed officers could correctly report what protections from arrest such laws in their state offer. ⁸⁵

Overdose emergencies are medical emergencies and should be treated as such. Evidence indicates that a more comprehensive approach is needed for people who use substances—especially Black people—to overcome the pervasive fear of how police will respond. Dispatching police to the scene of an overdose not only has a chilling effect on future emergencies, but is not an effective use of resources. Medical responders, not law enforcement, are equipped to make decisions at an overdose scene about what care is needed. Lawmakers and police departments should implement policies to ensure that people experiencing or witnessing overdose emergencies are empowered to ask for and receive prompt, safe, and appropriate treatment. They should also implement and enforce policies to prevent the disproportionate and serious harms that police contact routinely causes to people who use drugs.

Assign overdose calls for service to medical responders.

A growing body of research shows that fear of police strongly deters bystanders from calling emergency services for help during an overdose. Some U.S. jurisdictions already default to dispatching EMS (without police) to the scene of an overdose unless police are needed for an explicit reason. Other dispatch systems should adopt similar practices and dispatch police to the scene of an overdose only if they are requested by EMS because of a specific threat of violence.

New systems for community-based mental health crisis response, including through the national 988 hotline, present an opportunity to build in call diversion practices specific to substance use emergencies. In July 2022, 988 was launched nationally as a universal 24/7 hotline, replacing the previous 10-digit National Suicide Prevention Lifeline. Any call to 988 will be answered by someone trained in mental health crisis response who can either help resolve the situation over the phone or dispatch crisis services. It is critical that local and state policymakers meet the opportunity of 988 by educating community members about its availability, ensuring and communicating that personal information about callers will be kept confidential and not shared with law enforcement, and providing enough funding to ensure an adequate response to increased calls—including for co-occurring substance use needs.

POLICE CAN PLAY A LIFESAVING ROLE BY ADMINISTERING THE OPIOID OVERDOSE MEDICATION NALOXONE

5. Require police to carry and administer naloxone when they encounter a person who may be experiencing an overdose—and to call for assistance from medics or any available community-based alternative crisis response program.

Police may be first to the scene of an overdose or encounter someone experiencing a substance use emergency. Officers should therefore be trained on how to identify and stabilize people who may be experiencing such an emergency and the environment around them until a specialized community-based or emergency medical response team arrives. They should also be trained to use guidance from available medics or community-based health responders as soon as they get in contact by phone, radio, or in person. Unless police are needed due to a specific threat of violence, they should transfer control of a scene to those responders.

Police who encounter someone experiencing an opioid-related overdose can play a lifesaving role by administering the opioid overdose medication naloxone (commonly referred to by the brand name Narcan; for more on naloxone, see page 24). But evidence shows that police frequently require the revived individual to go to the hospital or go to jail.⁸⁹ The administration of naloxone by an officer should not be accompanied by further police intervention in a health emergency. Whenever possible, in the rare event that hospital transfers are necessary after an overdose, the decision should be made by patients or at the discretion of medical services (such as EMS), not by police.

In case alternative response services are unavailable to come to the scene, police should be trained to provide information on optional harm reduction-based services, whether for immediate or follow-up care (for example, offering to take the person to a harm reduction or crisis stabilization center and leaving behind naloxone kits with information on such services). The SHIELD program (Safety & Health Integration in the Enforcement of Laws on Drugs) is an evidence-based training program that helps inform law enforcement about the options available in their community when responding to people who experience overdose, therefore improving officers' effectiveness in these interactions.⁹⁰

6. Ban police who respond to overdoses from investigating or arresting anyone at the scene unless it is related to a serious violent crime.

Police who respond to overdoses routinely look for evidence of drug selling or unrelated crimes. This also happens when police follow up after an overdose incident, often by pairing with a public health professional in "post-overdose response team" programs. A study of post-overdose response teams in Massachusetts, for example, found that 57% of such programs check warrants of people involved in the overdose prior to visiting them.⁹¹ Checking for warrants, searching, or interrogating people who have experienced or witnessed an overdose communicates that police officers are a threat to people who use drugs and undermines the opportunity to connect people who are at risk of another overdose to lifesaving resources that can prevent such future harm.

In order to support harm reduction practices, departments should restrict officers responding to overdoses or participating in post-overdose response teams from checking warrants, conducting searches, asking investigatory questions, or taking any other action that is not medically necessary or recommended by medical services unless it is related to evidence of a serious violent crime. Departmental policies should specifically state that people involved in confirmed overdoses, including those who report or are present, should not be charged with any drug-related offenses. Additionally, any contraband found at the scene by police should be confiscated and destroyed, not used for prosecution.

7. Encourage reporting by families, friends, and bystanders who witness people experiencing overdose by passing or strengthening 911 drug immunity laws and repealing drug-induced homicide laws.

A patchwork of state laws govern how to treat people who are witnessing an overdose and could seek emergency help. On one hand, 911 drug immunity laws (sometimes known as "Good Samaritan" laws) aim to encourage people to seek medical attention or follow-up services related to an overdose they experience or witness by explicitly protecting them from arrest or prosecution for drug-related offenses. ⁹² As of 2021, the District of Columbia and every state except Kansas and Texas had some form of 911 drug immunity law, though they vary widely in the protections they offer. ⁹³ Florida's comprehensive 911 drug immunity law shields people (including those on probation or parole) who seek medical attention from arrest, charges, and prosecution for both drug and drug paraphernalia possession. It also makes reporting an overdose a mitigating factor in sentencing for other offenses. ⁹⁴ Even when laws are comprehensive, research shows that people who use drugs as well as paramedics and police have limited knowledge of these laws, ⁹⁵ limiting their efficacy. ⁹⁶

On the other hand, drug-induced homicide laws serve the opposite purpose. These laws make the act of giving or selling drugs that are taken in a fatal overdose a criminal homicide. In other words, it allows for severe punishment of people—typically streetlevel dealers or even friends and family members of the deceased—who do not know what may be in the drugs they are providing. As of 2019, at least 24 states and the District of Columbia have a specific drug-induced homicide law.⁹⁷ While data on these prosecutions are sparse, an analysis of media articles mentioning them from 2000 to 2016 found that approximately half of the people charged were not traditional sellers, but friends and partners of the deceased.98 Of the remaining cases where a traditional dealer was involved, a disproportionate amount were Black or Latine people who sold to White people, 99 despite the fact that White and Black people sell drugs at similar rates.¹⁰⁰ Even in states where drug-induced homicide laws do not exist, an individual can still face a homicide conviction if they provide or sell drugs to someone who then dies from an overdose—and this may exacerbate a resistance to calling for help among people who witness an overdose. In July 2023, prosecutors in Placer County, California secured the state's first homicide conviction related to a fatal fentanyl overdose: the defendant was convicted of second-degree murder for supplying fentanyl, despite the fact that no drug-induced homicide state law exists.¹⁰¹

To encourage critical help-seeking behavior among people who use drugs and their friends and family, policymakers should repeal drug-induced homicide laws and, in consultation with impacted community members, enact or expand 911 drug immunity laws to include an expansive range of protections. For example, laws should include immunity from drug-related charges such as possession, paraphernalia possession, and probation or parole violations. Laws should also include safeguards against eviction, protection of government benefits, and preservation of student aid. Policymakers, criminal justice stakeholders, social service providers, and others should widely communicate these laws to ensure that they serve their purpose. Police departments should make sure officers are aware of the protections that 911 drug immunity laws provide in their communities by using evidence-based training programs such as SHIELD.

911 DRUG IMMUNITY LAWS SHOULD INCLUDE SAFEGUARDS AGAINST EVICTION, PROTECTION OF GOVERNMENT BENEFITS, AND PRESERVATION OF STUDENT AID



Invest in Community-Based Programs to Prevent and Respond to Substance Use Emergencies

People who experience overdose and other substance use emergencies deserve a nonjudgmental, noncoercive, and non-carceral response that provides a pathway to treatment and services. Research shows that police—like many other people without training in substance use issues—harbor negative views about those who use drugs, misperceptions about the nature of substance use disorder, and a lack of support for its treatment.¹⁰² A 2020 study, for example, found that 43% of surveyed officers believe that the number of times someone can receive the opioid antidote naloxone should be limited.¹⁰³ And a 2018 study found strong police support for punishment over treatment for people who use substances but also found that just 11% of surveyed officers believe the war on drugs is reducing drug use.¹⁰⁴

Substance use disorder is a chronic, complex, and deeply stigmatized health issue. Too often, responses to substance use that are based in the criminal legal system take a legally coercive approach, so people may feel as if they have to take recommended help or face punishment (for more, see "Ending Coercive and Involuntary Treatment" on page 8). What's more, police officers are not equipped to recognize the difference between someone who may be intoxicated from using substances and someone who is either experiencing a mental health or physical health crisis (such as a seizure). When witnessing someone who uses substances, they and other actors in the criminal legal system are not typically equipped to determine whether a person is in need of treatment.

Communities should develop alternative community-based responses to substance use that incorporate the philosophy of harm reduction to meet people where they are—regardless of whether they are willing and able to stop using drugs—to connect them with the support that can help them lead a healthier life. Communities should also take steps to mitigate stigma about substance use and incorporate evidence-based practices in all their crisis response systems in order to better connect people experiencing substance use emergencies with appropriate support and services—including but not limited to any treatment programs they might consider, now or in the future.

8. Invest in and study community-based models for responding to substance use emergencies.

Several communities have demonstrated the effectiveness of investing in **unarmed alternative response programs** that aim to better support the health and well-being of people experiencing substance use emergencies, including overdose or other crises related to co-occurring substance use and mental health issues. Many of these programs respond to people experiencing either mental health or substance use emergencies, as an estimated 40% of adults with serious mental illness also have a substance use disorder. (Another report in this series, *Redesigning Public Safety: Mental Health Emergency Response*, provides specific recommendations on responding to mental health emergencies.) Jurisdictions have used a variety of approaches to fund these programs, including ballot initiatives increasing sales tax, ¹⁰⁵ Medicaid funding, and American Rescue Plan Act funding ¹⁰⁶ (for more on funding opportunities, see "Maximizing the potential of opioid settlement funding" on page 20).

Emerging research from community-based alternative response models for crisis situations involving substance use shows positive effects on crime and cost savings.¹⁰⁷ For example, a study of Denver's STAR program, which serves people experiencing mental health or substance use emergencies, estimated that in a six-month period the program prevented nearly 1,400 criminal offenses.¹⁰⁸ Communities developing crisis response systems—which typically focus on mental health emergencies—should incorporate the perspectives and needs of people with co-occurring diagnoses as well as those who have only substance use diagnoses.

Communities have also developed innovative **outreach programs**, sometimes known as street outreach or mobile outreach programs, to engage people at high risk of overdose. These programs may aim to reach overdose survivors by following up with people who are revived by law enforcement or by emergency medical services. He for example, in Seattle, where the fire department responds to overdose-related calls, a new pilot program aims to provide follow-up referrals to treatment. Programs might also seek to connect with people who are unsheltered and using drugs in public spaces such as parks or campsites and are at high risk of overdose. The nonprofit Homeless Health Care Los Angeles sends out trained teams daily to Skid Row to intervene in overdoses with naloxone and oxygen.

PEER SUPPORT CAN HELP PEOPLE WHO USE DRUGS OVERCOME BARRIERS TO ACCESSING HELP

Communities are also creating **places where people in crisis can go for help**, such as crisis stabilization units or walk-in crisis services. These centers can provide a more appropriate option than an emergency room for community responders (or law enforcement officers where such programs do not exist yet) to take someone in need of help. The for example, in addition to resolving crises over the phone and deploying mobile crisis response teams, Philadelphia has opened five Crisis Response Centers, which take substance use related emergency cases and can connect people with evidence-based treatment options. The context of the context options are connect people with evidence-based treatment options.

Some of these programs provide support from peers who have also experienced substance use disorder. **Peer support** can help mitigate the pervasive stigma faced by people who use drugs that acts as a barrier to seeking help. The relationships built through peer outreach—from a "trusted messenger" rather than an authority figure—can also help overcome other barriers to accessing help, including fear of the criminal legal system and distrust of social services.¹¹⁶

g. Train all crisis responders in evidence-based practices for substance use disorders.

Despite the fact that a significant share of people with serious mental illness also have substance use disorder, only 9.3% of those people report receiving treatment for both conditions.¹¹⁷ People with co-occurring needs may experience heightened bias from and distrust of service providers. Their substance use may worsen mental health symptoms and make it more difficult for them to engage in treatment.¹¹⁸ Evidence shows a lack of service provider training and understanding to correctly identify co-occurring diagnoses, particularly among substance use disorder professionals.¹¹⁹

One opportunity to improve accurate diagnoses and service provision for people with co-occurring needs is through the recent expansion of unarmed alternative response programs. Community-based alternative response program staff, as well as dispatchers who triage mental health and substance use crisis calls, should be trained in substance use disorder risk assessment. For example, the Georgia Department of Behavioral Health and Developmental Disabilities uses dispatch to screen individuals in crisis related to substance use about the type of substance(s) used, the amount, and any withdrawal symptoms. Then they may deploy an alternative response team to help connect someone in opioid withdrawal to medication-based treatment or emergency medical services to provide medical care to an individual in withdrawal from other substances, including alcohol.¹²¹



Align Criminal Legal Systems with Public Health Approaches to Substance Use

The war on drugs enshrined wide-reaching policies that increased punishment for drug use throughout not only criminal systems of punishment, but also civil systems. For example, policymakers enacted long automatic, or mandatory, sentences for drug-related offenses and automatically excluded people who use drugs from gaining employment or housing. In recent years, public opinion and policies toward people who use drugs have shifted significantly. Media coverage of the opioid crisis—where certain communities had high numbers of impacted White people—has helped produce a more sympathetic response from the public and policymakers than was seen for previous substance disorder epidemics, including the crack cocaine panic of the 1980s, which predominantly involved Black people and was met almost universally with punitive criminal justice responses.¹²²

Despite increasing support for an approach to drug use that is based in public health rather than punishment, many harsh systems and policies put in place during the war on drugs remain, reinforcing the stigma about drug use that often prevents people in need of treatment and support from seeking help. These policies are not only philosophically misaligned with new approaches, but can conflict with new laws or medical treatment. For example, local public housing authorities can exclude people for marijuana use, even in states where it is recreationally legal, because it is still illegal at the federal level. This means that new laws, such as ones legalizing marijuana, are not experienced equitably. For example, due to systemic racism, Black people are more likely to live in public housing and are therefore also more likely to be at risk of losing or being denied housing, even in cases where recreational marijuana use is legal. And because some employers even discriminate against people who use methadone as part of their recovery from opioid use disorder, the federal Department of Justice has recently taken steps to prosecute such discrimination as a violation of the Americans with Disabilities Act. ¹²⁴

The continued surveillance, discrimination, and punishment of people who use drugs—or are suspected of using them—disproportionately harms Black people. The following recommendations offer a starting point for aligning criminal and civil systems with a public health approach to drug use.

10. Legalize marijuana and other drugs with measures that address racialized harm.

Although data indicate similar rates of marijuana use across racial groups, enforcement of marijuana and other drug offenses has been disproportionately punitive toward Black communities. For example, Black people are more likely to be arrested for marijuana possession than their White counterparts in every state, with an average disparity of 3.64 times higher arrest rates. In some states, a Black person is nine times as likely to be arrested for marijuana possession as a White person is. It Evidence shows that in states where marijuana is legal for recreational purposes, total arrests for marijuana possession have decreased significantly, but racial disparities in such arrests have decreased only slightly. Arrests and convictions for marijuana-related offenses have resulted in widespread collateral consequences, including denied employment opportunities, education advancement, and career growth; exclusion from professional licensing organizations; difficulty in securing affordable housing and health benefits; loss of voting rights; inability to serve on juries; risk of deportation; and difficulty establishing or retaining child custody.

BLACK PEOPLE ARE MORE LIKELY TO BE ARRESTED FOR MARIJUANA POSSESSION THAN THEIR WHITE COUNTERPARTS 3.64×

In recognition of the widespread racialized harm that came from decades of criminalizing drugs that are now legal, the legalization of substances such as marijuana should not only reflect present-day public opinion of social acceptability, but also aim to address the unremedied consequences of the racially disproportionate past enforcement of drug offenses.

Legalization efforts with this kind of focus—known as *reparative justice*—can help stop perpetuating the harm long endured by Black communities. To achieve equity, legalization must be retroactive, seeking to repair the damages caused by past unjust enforcement. One essential such measure is automatic and expansive criminal record expungement, which means that documentation of an arrest and/or conviction is permanently erased from official records. Criminal record expungement should be automatic, so that the affected person does not need to take any steps to have their record cleaned. Research demonstrates that expungement is associated with improvements in employment rates and wages for recipients. It can also help people gain access to housing, social services, and education, all of which are known to help reduce their likelihood of future lawbreaking. Policymakers should follow the lead of states like California and Illinois, which have taken steps toward reparative justice by combining marijuana legalization with criminal record expungement.

In addition to expungement, a comprehensive reparative justice framework should encompass automatic resentencing, which involves systematically reviewing and revising sentences not covered by expungement to align with new approaches. Additionally, the framework should also include the restoration of voting rights, debt forgiveness for related offenses, and targeted reinvestment in Black communities. Legalization efforts should prioritize people who have had drug-related convictions and those from disproportionately impacted communities for participation in the legal drug industry, as has been done in New York. 136

CRIMINAL RECORD EXPUNGEMENT SHOULD BE AUTOMATIC, SO THAT THE AFFECTED PERSON DOES NOT NEED TO TAKE ANY STEPS TO HAVE THEIR RECORD CLEANED

11. End systems of surveillance that undermine safety and support for people who use drugs.

A wide range of systems beyond law enforcement participate in monitoring, reporting, and punishing suspected or confirmed substance use, including prenatal healthcare, schools, social work, employers, and public and private housing. These systems stigmatize substance use, including legal use, making people who use substances less likely to trust public services, receive needed treatment, or meet their basic needs.

Widespread restrictions on housing, public benefits, and employment based solely on suspected drug use, a positive drug test, or a drug-related arrest should be eliminated. Such policies are not only ineffective at minimizing harms related to substance use, but are counterproductive to that goal by often denying people the very things that would help them minimize or manage their substance use disorder. And in the case of policies that punish people for legal recreational drug use, these racist systems deliberately limit opportunities for Black people, even as others profit from the legalization of marijuana and other drugs.

Fortunately, policymakers are taking steps to unwind drug-based restrictions on various public and private benefits and services. For example, in 2023, the federal government removed questions about drug convictions from federal student aid applications. But a wide range of policies still support systems of drug surveillance. Policymakers should eliminate drug testing as a standard requirement for people on parole and probation, 139 remove drug testing and drug-sniffing dogs from K-12 schools, 140 and end policies that automatically detain people without residency status for drug possession. 141 They should dismantle the following surveillance systems, which are especially harmful to Black people:

- **Housing:** Federal law permits local public housing authorities to evict residents if a member of the household or their guests engage in drug-related criminal activity on or off public housing premises. Private landlords can also enforce similar provisions: In more than 2,000 cities private landlords can obtain a crime-free certification for their property that would allow for the immediate eviction if a tenant, a member of their family, or guest engage in drug-related criminal activity on or off the premises. The results of this surveillance and eviction can include housing instability or homelessness, both of which are associated with a range of adverse health outcomes, including infectious disease and overdose. Unhoused people who also use drugs are often forced into increasingly unsafe, unsanitary, and riskier drug-using practices to avoid detection and they are at an increased risk of drug-related harms such as overdose and infectious diseases.
- Public benefits: Applicants for public benefits are often subjected to criminal background checks, drug screening questionnaires, and drug tests as a condition of receiving assistance. The Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP), formerly known as food stamps, and Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), which provides cash assistance to families with children experiencing poverty, can impose a lifetime ban for people with felony drug convictions unless their state either modified or opted out of such a ban. 146 Denying children and families food or financial assistance based on one member's past drug use does nothing to help address these programs' fundamental goals of minimizing child hunger and addressing systemic inequality. As of 2022, 21 states had implemented a modified SNAP ban and 17 states had implemented a modified TANF ban for people with felony drug convictions, 147 but these modifications include conditions like mandatory drug treatment, drug testing, satisfactorily serving probation or parole, and a post-conviction ineligibility period. 148 Evidence shows that in states that have scaled back these bans, people with felony drug convictions who can access public benefits are less likely to commit new crimes.149

Pregnancy and family separation: Pregnant people are routinely tested for illicit drug use on the basis of a medical professional's discretion and, if the test comes back positive, reported to authorities for child endangerment.¹⁵⁰ Experts have concluded that illicit drug use is not universally harmful to fetal health, and that screening for these substances is not justified by their risk level or prevalence. They note that other substances, like tobacco or alcohol, are equally risky or more risky, and used far more often during pregnancy, but are not routinely tested for.¹⁵¹ Any harms that may result from prenatal drug use are exacerbated by screening, which makes pregnant people less likely to seek prenatal and other forms of health care. 152 Parental substance use, similarly, is an underlying factor in approximately 40% of foster care cases, 153 even though there is little evidence that substance use alone is predictive of neglect.¹⁵⁴ Furthermore, surveillance and criminalization of pregnant people who use drugs differs by race: despite evidence that suggests Black women and White women use drugs at a similar rates, 155 pregnant Black women are more often tested for drug use, reported to child protective services and police, and subjected to punishment, including removal of their child.¹⁵⁶

PREGNANT BLACK WOMEN ARE MORE OFTEN TESTED FOR DRUG USE, REPORTED TO CHILD PROTECTIVE SERVICES AND POLICE, AND SUBJECTED TO PUNISHMENT

12. Revise excessive mandatory sentencing laws.

Mandatory sentencing laws stipulate fixed minimum and maximum penalties for specific crimes, including substance use. These laws have driven racial disparities in sentencing: Researchers have found that federal prosecutors are 65% more likely to charge Black people with offenses that contain mandatory sentences. But little evidence demonstrates that these laws achieve their goals of deterring crime and substance use. Evidence shows that people are often unaware of the mandatory punishment for specific offenses and that incarceration does not reduce drug-related recidivism but instead may exacerbate it. For example, Florida experienced a 50% upsurge in crime after enacting drug-related mandatory sentencing laws. And a 50-state study conducted by the Pew Charitable Trusts found no statistically significant relationship between drug imprisonment and drug use, drug arrest, or overdose death.

One of the most overtly racist examples of mandatory sentencing laws is the disparity between sentences for crack cocaine and powder cocaine, which has fueled imprisonment of Black drug users. The 1986 Anti-Drug Abuse Act established a 100:1 sentencing disparity between crack cocaine and powder cocaine. This disparity was also applied unequally: Although White people are about equally likely to use crack cocaine as Black people are, from 1991 to 2016, Black people served time in federal prison seven times more often for crack cocaine offenses than White people did. He same years, among drug offenders with minimal or no prior criminal history, Black people on average served 40 months longer than White people did for crack cocaine possession and distribution. In 2010, the Fair Sentencing Act partially reduced the sentencing disparity between crack and powder cocaine from 100:1 to 18:1. Because there is no scientific basis for treating crack cocaine differently from powder cocaine—and because treating them differently perpetuates racial inequity in sentencing—law-makers should fully eliminate the sentencing disparity.

Federal policymakers should also end the Drug Enforcement Administration's emergency scheduling of "synthetic" opioids. This policy change in 2018 placed fentanyl and other synthetic opioids in a category of Schedule I illicit drugs, allowing them to be prosecuted under mandatory minimum sentencing.¹⁶⁹ Even trace amounts of fentanyl can now result in lengthy mandatory sentences, even if the person accused was unaware of its presence in their drug supply.¹⁷⁰ Ending emergency scheduling of synthetic opioids can reduce the racial disparities in sentencing that are already present in prosecutions of these cases:¹⁷¹ In 2019, 75% of federal fentanyl prosecutions were of non-White people.¹⁷²

Finally, policymakers should expand the "safety valve exception," a legal mechanism for people convicted of low-level, nonviolent drug charges that allows the court to disregard mandatory sentencing laws for cooperative defendants with minimal criminal history. This tool does not currently apply to all drug charges that carry mandatory sentencing. For example, drug trafficking is defined as the manufacturing, selling, transporting, or importing of controlled substances for commercial purposes and therefore encompasses street-level dealing. Because drug trafficking within 1,000 feet of a playground, school, or public housing facility is not eligible for the safety valve, many drug-related charges have inflexible mandatory minimum sentences. To reduce the harms of mandatory minimum sentencing, this tool should be available to criminal legal stakeholders in all drug-related cases.

EVEN TRACE AMOUNTS OF FENTANYL CAN NOW RESULT IN LENGTHY MANDATORY SENTENCES

13. Limit use of fines and fees for offenses related to substance use.

Many people who use drugs have to pay fines and fees to the criminal legal system, either as a result of arrest or in order to be diverted from it. Fines are intended to deter and punish people for drug-related crimes, and the amount is usually based on the weight and type of drug. The amount of fees, in contrast, have no relation to the offense committed and instead are intended solely to raise revenue for the government.¹⁷⁶ People may be issued fees after receiving a fine or in order to participate in a diversion program.

Criminal justice systems often rely on fines and fees collected from defendants to fund the operations of courts, prosecutors, diversion programs, and more.¹⁷⁷ Fines and fees are therefore a regressive tax imposed on low-income people who often find themselves trapped in a cycle of debt, punishment, and collateral consequences if they are unable to pay. According to one study, the average amount spent for conviction and court-related costs was \$13,607, which is approximately one year's income for those earning the federal minimum wage, or \$15,000 per year.¹⁷⁸ Research has also shown that jurisdictions that rely heavily on revenue generated from fines and fees also have higher than average Black and Latine populations.¹⁷⁹ While fines can be a less intrusive form of deterrence than incarceration for some offenses, research has shown that they do not decrease—and may even increase—the likelihood of recidivism for drug use or possession.¹⁸⁰

Jurisdictions should remove all fees from substance use-related testing, supervision, treatment, and diversion programming. If fines are used as a criminal sanction, jurisdictions should ensure that they are reasonable, automatically based on a defendant's income and ability to pay, and issued only when incarceration is not also being imposed or as an option to avoid incarceration.



Invest in Public Health Approaches to Substance Use

Current public safety approaches to substance use-related issues, including substance use disorders and overdose emergencies, fail to recognize drug use as a complex and multifaceted issue that requires a variety of potential supports. A public health approach, in contrast, recognizes that people who use drugs have different and varied needs. For example, some people may use drugs in a way that requires safe practices and tools, but they are able to manage their use and do not want or need treatment. Other drug users have a substance use disorder, a condition in which people keep using a substance despite repeated harmful consequences (such as a decreased ability to manage day-to-day functions). The most severe form of a substance use disorder is commonly known as addiction. Not everyone who uses the same substance, even repeatedly, develops a substance use disorder, because many individual and environmental factors shape the relationship between a person and their drug use. For example, taking drugs while living in difficult circumstances such as lacking shelter may increase the desire to continue using drugs. People with substance use disorders, therefore, may need basic support such as stable housing or transportation before they are able to engage with treatment to address their drug use.

Surveys of people with substance use disorder show that not being ready to stop using substances is a top reason for not being in treatment, even among those who recognize a need for treatment. Because of the widespread influence of Alcoholics Anonymous since the early 20th century, most substance use treatment in the United States centers around a goal of abstinence from substances and can be punitive toward those who do not meet that goal (for example, through policies that see any use as "failing" treatment programs). Research shows that the goal for many people struggling with substance use is not abstinence, however, but to control or reduce their use, improve their health and quality of life, and meet their basic needs. Evidence in the case of alcohol dependency also shows that a disproportionate focus on explicit abstinence-based recovery goals can leave people in recovery ill-equipped to deal with using again, broadly considered a relapse. Even among people who seek abstinence, substance use disorder is a chronic condition and relapse is a common feature of recovery.

One important facet of a public health approach to drug use is harm reduction. Harm reduction programs aim to "meet people where they are" rather than require them to display a certain relationship to drug use. While there is no one-size-fits all approach to practicing harm reduction, the National Harm Reduction Coalition outlines several principles that can be used to develop and manage such services, including the recognition that social inequalities, including racism, impact people's ability to deal with drug-related harm. In recent years, the United States has increasingly supported a harm reduction approach to the overdose crisis. But because substance use is largely criminalized, harm reduction remains the exception rather than the rule for addressing drug use.

The following evidence-informed, public health-based strategies are grounded in principles of harm reduction and have been shown to reduce negative consequences associated with drug use. They can be used as a starting point to understand which kinds of investments are most likely to reduce the unwanted individual and community-level consequences of substance use, including overdose, public drug consumption, and crimes committed to support drug use. At the same time, these interventions can reduce the unwarranted and unproductive involvement of police and other systems of punishment in responding to substance use.

HARM REDUCTION PROGRAMS AIM TO
"MEET PEOPLE WHERE THEY ARE" RATHER
THAN REQUIRE THEM TO DISPLAY A CERTAIN
RELATIONSHIP TO DRUG USE

Maximizing the potential of opioid settlement funding

In 2022, four U.S. pharmaceutical companies agreed to pay approximately \$26 billion to support communities in nearly every state as a response to the effects of the opioid crisis. Since then, other settlements, including by Purdue Pharma¹⁹¹ and the retailers Walgreens and CVS,¹⁹² have brought the amount of money to be distributed to approximately \$50 billion over the next 18 years.¹⁹³

The distribution of these funds to local and state governments represents a significant opportunity to invest equitably in systems of care. These agreements outline what specific strategies funds can be used for, and typically include public health-based approaches such as the ones identified in this report. But the way funds are to be distributed, spent, and accounted for varies widely by state. Just 15 states as of 2023 had committed to publicly reporting the entirety of their opioid settlement spending. And there are many approved uses for settlement funds, including strategies—such as media campaigns aimed at discouraging opioid use or funding for law enforcement diversion programs—that may be less effective and are less urgently needed than, for example, expanding community-based harm reduction services.

Community advocates can play an important role in engaging with the settlement spending process by calling on their policymakers to allocate spending for services that are based in scientific evidence, grounded in harm reduction, and that prioritize the needs of people affected by opioid use disorder who have historically not received adequate or equitable services, including Black communities, older people, and pregnant people. To support community members in this work, Vital Strategies and Christine Minhee of OpioidSettlementTracker.com have published guides for all 50 states and the District of Columbia outlining how much money a state is receiving, how much is allocated to local governments, who is in charge of decision-making about spending, and how to engage in that process.¹⁹⁶ Similarly, the National Association of Counties' Opioid Solutions Center supports local policymakers to maximize the impact of settlement funding by prioritizing and implementing effective strategies.¹⁹⁷ The Brandeis Opioid Resource Connector has also highlighted innovative ways communities are addressing factors like lack of employment and housing that frequently are barriers to recovery from opioid use disorder.¹⁹⁸

14. Address barriers to equitable expansion of medications for opioid use disorder.

Medications for opioid use disorder (or MOUD, also known as medication-assisted treatment and opioid agonist treatment) are a gold standard of care. The medications—including buprenorphine, methadone, and naltrexone—work by reducing opioid cravings and withdrawal, which helps the patient engage in therapy and other activities that support their recovery. 199 But access to MOUD is limited: In 2021, only 22% of people with opioid use disorder received MOUD, 200 and Black patients are significantly less likely than White patients to access MOUD because of widespread systemic barriers.²⁰¹ One study, for example, showed that following a nonfatal opioid overdose, Black patients were less likely than White patients to obtain MOUD as follow-up treatment.²⁰² Another recent study found that Black and Latine patients stay in medicationassisted treatment for shorter periods than their White counterparts do. 203 People who are incarcerated—who are disproportionately Black and Latine people—rarely receive access to MOUD, forcing painful withdrawals and leaving them at higher risk for overdose.²⁰⁴ Research has found that in the first two weeks following release from incarceration, people are at up to 40 times greater risk of overdose than people in the general population,²⁰⁵ and one study of Marion County (Indianapolis), Indiana, found that 21% of people who died of overdose had been in the county jail within the past two years.²⁰⁶

To help close the treatment gap between patients who need MOUD and those who receive it, in January 2023, the federal government eliminated a licensing requirement that prevented many doctors from being able to prescribe buprenorphine. The change dramatically increased the number of health providers who are able to prescribe the medication for opioid use disorder, from 130,000 to an estimated 2 million. ²⁰⁷ But these providers still may not be able to—or be incentivized to—reach and help eligible patients.

Federal policymakers should take steps to ensure that the goals of the buprenorphine licensing change are met, including: funding cultural competency training in opioid use disorder treatment (through professional organizations and in medical school); removing administrative hurdles to prescribing buprenorphine, like prior authorization requirements for insurance; and creating financial incentives such as loan forgiveness for providers of buprenorphine treatment in underserved areas. They should also permanently allow providers to prescribe buprenorphine and other MOUD via telemedicine, which was temporarily allowed during the COVID-19 pandemic²⁰⁸ and has shown positive results for treatment outcomes.²⁰⁹

Methadone was placed under strict controls at the start of the war on drugs when policymakers began to link heroin and methadone with crime.²¹⁰ As a result, it is typically available only by going to a treatment provider daily at a specific time, which may be a long distance away. Policymakers should expand access to methadone by piloting more take-home²¹¹ and delivery programs²¹² with the ultimate goal of offering methadone in pharmacies.²¹³

PROVIDERS SHOULD BE PERMANENTLY ALLOWED TO PRESCRIBE MEDICATION FOR OPIOID USE DISORDER THROUGH TELEMEDICINE

To help address racial disparities in access to MOUD, policymakers should also aim to make these medications widely available in more settings where providers may interact with underserved people who have opioid use disorder. Policymakers and practitioners should develop programs that encourage the provision of MOUD in emergency departments; syringe services programs; prenatal and postpartum care; and through inpatient and outpatient substance use and mental health care. 214 Programs that operate with mobile vans can help make contact with hard-to-reach groups, such as encampments of unhoused people or other communities that traditionally lack comprehensive healthcare access, such as those in rural areas. 215 Importantly, policymakers should take steps to ensure that people are able to receive whichever medication works best for them in their recovery. Incarcerated patients, patients in court-mandated treatment, and patients on parole are frequently prescribed only certain medications or aren't prescribed enough medication due to practitioner bias about specific medications.²¹⁶ The U.S. Justice Department recently filed lawsuits on the basis of the Americans with Disability Act to ensure that people in criminal justice settings have access to the full range of medications available.217

POLICYMAKERS SHOULD ENSURE THAT PEOPLE ARE ABLE TO RECEIVE WHICHEVER MEDICATION WORKS BEST FOR THEM IN THEIR RECOVERY

15. Increase access to and quality of services for substance disorder treatment through Medicaid.

Lack of accessible health insurance is a huge barrier to mental health and substance use care: People who are uninsured are significantly less likely to receive treatment.²¹⁸ Among adults with substance use disorder who sensed a need for treatment but did not get it, financial barriers were among the most frequently reported reasons, especially among people without insurance.²¹⁹

Medicaid aims to fill health insurance gaps by providing coverage for tens of millions of people who do not have jobs that provide health insurance and cannot afford insurance on their own. Where the massage of the Affordable Care Act (ACA), the share of people who had health insurance increased, especially among Latine, Black, Asian, and Indigenous people. But as of 2020, about 28 million people remained uninsured nationally. Although all states report data on the racial groups of Medicaid enrollees to federal agencies, a lack of uniform data collection standards prevents complete, upto-date national monitoring of racial and other inequities in Medicaid access.

State-level expansions in Medicaid coverage have been shown to increase participation in substance use treatment.²²⁶ The uninsured rate for people with opioid-related hospitalizations dropped significantly in states that elected to expand Medicaid, from 13.4% in 2013 to 2.9% in 2015.²²⁷ Medicaid expansion was also associated with a 50% increase in specialty treatment for opioid use disorder, most of which was for MOUD treatment.²²⁸ Emerging research has also shown that Medicaid expansion is associated with lower rates of police contact and decreases in crime.²²⁹ Similarly, expanding access to substance use treatment through more treatment centers is associated with reduced crime.²³⁰ Despite the success of state Medicaid expansion, lawmakers in 11 states (Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Kansas, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina, Tennessee, Texas, Wisconsin, and Wyoming) have decided against it,²³¹ restricting access for a combined 2.1 million low-income adults.²³² As of 2021, uninsured rates for Black people in these states are twice as high compared to the rest of the country.²³³

MEDICAID EXPANSION IS ASSOCIATED WITH LOWER RATES OF POLICE CONTACT AND DECREASES IN CRIME

In addition to expanding the number of people eligible for Medicaid, access to care for substance use disorder can be improved by increasing provider participation in Medicaid. When Virginia increased provider payments for addiction and recovery treatment services, the number of providers offering outpatient services covered by Medicaid more than doubled.²³⁴ In particular, increasing the number of specialists who are equipped and trained to provide substance use diagnoses (beyond just general physicians) are vital to address this issue. Policymakers can also include funding for student loan forgiveness programs for providers who work in communities that lack sufficient substance use care, expand the types of therapies and care Medicaid covers (such as contingency management programs; see page 25), and offer technical assistance to providers to assist in complying with Medicaid requirements.

Access to substance use treatment can also be improved by making sure insurance plans adequately cover it. The ACA requires Medicaid and private insurers to cover substance disorder treatment in a no more restrictive way than for medical and surgical services. ²³⁵ But compliance has been uneven, and significant caps in coverage remain. To achieve parity between substance use treatment and other medical services, policymakers can strengthen enforcement measures and remove remaining exemptions, including for small businesses that self-insure; federal, state, and local governments; and Medicare plans.

16. Establish and expand syringe services programs and overdose prevention centers.

Community-based syringe service programs (SSPs)²³⁶ reduce the harms of drug use by providing services that facilitate safe drug use, such as clean drug use tools or fentanyl testing strips. SSPs are often led by people who have experience with drug use and who can connect other people who use drugs—and may otherwise face barriers to accessing care—to a range of other information and services, including referrals to treatment, medical care, or overdose recognition and response training. SSPs have operated for decades, and evidence shows that they reduce the transmission of infectious diseases like hepatitis and HIV²³⁷, are associated with safer drug tool disposal, ²³⁸ and help connect clients to treatment.²³⁹ Despite the fact that SSPs have been successful in the United States for decades and have garnered bipartisan support,²⁴⁰ they are limited in scope due to significant legal and budgetary barriers. Thirty-six states make possession of drug use tools, including syringes, illegal through "drug paraphernalia" laws.²⁴¹ And while the majority of these states have created exemptions for SSPs,²⁴² a patchwork of requirements is often in place, such as limiting clients' visits or the number of needles provided, requiring clients to have proof of residency, or restricting SSPs' authorization or funding to those with state or local government approval.²⁴³ In California, Colorado, and Ohio, SSPs must receive local law enforcement approval to operate.²⁴⁴ In light of these barriers, states are taking steps to expand access to SSPs. For example, in 2022, New Jersey—which previously had only seven SSPs—removed the ability of municipalities to approve or terminate SSPs, allocated \$5 million to fund them, and decriminalized the possession of syringes.²⁴⁵

Overdose prevention centers (OPCs)" are similar to SSPs but also provide a space for people to use pre-acquired drugs under the supervision of staff or peers trained to monitor for overdose, instead of requiring the drug use to happen elsewhere.²⁴⁶ Nearly 200 OPCs are active in 14 countries, ²⁴⁷ generating a strong body of evidence showing that they reduce the likelihood of overdose and infectious disease,²⁴⁸ increase access to treatment,²⁴⁹ decrease public order concerns such as open drug use,²⁵⁰ and are not associated with an increase in neighborhood crime.²⁵¹ By providing a safe environment without judgment or requirements where visitors can repeatedly engage with supportive staff or peers, OPCs can be instrumental in reaching people living with high risk of overdose or infectious disease who have not been able to access other services and support.²⁵² Several studies have found that OPCs help increase engagement with treatment and reduce drug use.²⁵³ For example, one study of an OPC in Vancouver, Canada, found that the center's opening was associated with a 30% increase in detoxification services, which in turn was associated with increased long-term treatment rates and reduced injecting at the center.²⁵⁴ OPCs also help increase visibility of bad batches of drugs (for example, heroin containing fentanyl) among drug users likely to be affected by them.

Some argue that OPCs are illegal in the United States under federal law enacted during the crack cocaine panic.²⁵⁵ But cities and states are piloting them in an attempt to bring an evidence-based solution to rising overdoses²⁵⁶ as well as public drug use. An unsanctioned, undisclosed site, for example, has been operating since 2014 and has been studied, showing averted overdoses as well as a significant reduction in emergency department visits and hospitalization.²⁵⁷ In 2021, New York City became the first city to openly pilot two OPCs through the harm reduction service provider OnPoint NYC.²⁵⁸ As of February 2024, the pilot had served 4,486 clients and intervened in 1,339 overdoses since November 2021.²⁵⁹ In July 2021, Rhode Island legally authorized OPCs, and its first center—which will be the nation's first state-regulated OPC—is scheduled to open in 2024 with funding from the state's opioid settlement.²⁶⁰ In May 2023, Minnesota became the second state to legally authorize and fund OPCs. At least 16 other states and several cities are authorizing or have considered authorizing OPCs.²⁶¹ To support states in opening OPCs,²⁶² federal policymakers should repeal the federal "crack house" statute.

^{*} Also known as harm reduction centers or syringe access programs.

^{**} Also known as safe injection sites or supervised consumption sites.

17. Invest in programs to widely distribute the opioid reversal medication naloxone (Narcan).

Naloxone—commonly known by the brand name Narcan—is a medication that can reverse opioid overdoses when given in time.²⁶³ It can be safely and easily administered by anyone, is non-addictive, does not encourage increased drug use, and does not have harmful effects if the person did not experience an opioid overdose.²⁶⁴ In March 2023, the Food and Drug Administration authorized nasal spray Narcan for over-the-counter sales, an important step in expanding access to the medication for people who need it.²⁶⁵ But barriers still exist, including the cost of doses.²⁶⁶

Research has demonstrated that funding naloxone training and doses for people likely to witness an overdose can help reduce overdose fatalities.²⁶⁷ And naloxone training has other positive effects, such as reducing stigma about opioid use.²⁶⁸ To reach people most likely to witness or experience a future overdose, policymakers should prioritize funding free naloxone kits and training in high-risk communities where public overdose is frequent, with the goal of making naloxone available to any bystander witnessing a potential overdose, not just emergency responders. For example, communities have added naloxone dispensers on sidewalks²⁶⁹ and in parks, libraries, court buildings, medical centers, coffee shops, and churches.²⁷⁰ Policymakers should also prioritize funding for walk-in community-based harm reduction services (including SSPs and OPCs), as well as for people leaving jails, prisons, hospitals and detox programs.²⁷¹ Any funding for equipping and training first responders such as police in using naloxone should include community-based alternative response pilots and provide kits for responders called to substance use emergencies to leave behind for future use.²⁷²

NALOXONE TRAINING CAN HELP REDUCE OVERDOSE FATALITIES

18 Pilot and study harm reduction-based drug education programs.

The vast majority of drug education in schools and through public media campaigns is based on abstinence and is often characterized by scare tactics and fear, substance use refusal training, and incomplete, inaccurate information about prohibited substances. ²⁷³ But evidence shows that programs such as D.A.R.E. are not effective at reducing substance use. ²⁷⁴ Abstinence-only drug education often fails to recognize the complexity of substance use, the spectrum of strategies to address it, and ways to achieve the greatest public health impact. Because people with less severe substance use disorder are especially likely to not want to stop using, abstinence-based drug education fails to engage people who could benefit from education about drug use before their disorder and associated harms become more serious.

Harm reduction-based drug education programs, in contrast, incorporate practical strategies and ideas aimed at preventing harms and negative consequences associated with substance use in a nonjudgmental and culturally relevant way. Harm reduction-based drug education acknowledges that legal and illegal substance use is prevalent and therefore the aim of information-sharing should be to inform people about how to reduce the risks of substance use, improve their health, and prevent overdose.

To guide people who use drugs or witness drug use in making healthy decisions and seeking help in case of an emergency, policymakers should pilot and study drug education programs based on harm reduction. For example, the Drug Policy Alliance developed and distributed the nation's first harm reduction—based drug education program for high school students called Safety First: Real Drug Education for Teens. ²⁷⁶ An independent study of the program found a significant increase in students' knowledge and behaviors related to harm reduction, an increase in student detection of and response to an overdose, and a decrease in overall substance use. ²⁷⁷

19. Expand evidence-based incentives for treatment (contingency management programs).

Contingency management programs are an underused type of therapy for substance use disorders that provides small rewards (such as cash) for positive steps toward treatment goals (such as attending a therapy session). Unlike involuntary or coercive treatment through the criminal legal system, an approach that forces people to enter treatment before they are ready—and to face *punishment* if they don't meet treatment goals—contingency management is an evidence-based practice that provides a way to encourage people to begin or continue treatment goals through *rewards*. It is especially helpful for treating people struggling with the use of stimulant drugs such as cocaine or methamphetamine, for which there is no approved medication treatment option.²⁷⁸

Decades of evidence have shown that contingency management is highly effective at increasing engagement with substance use disorder treatment,²⁷⁹ with no adverse effects.²⁸⁰ And as psychologist Dr. Carl Hart notes, people who use drugs tend to choose the cash over using because it's an alternate source of small, temporary pleasure—one they may not have previously had.²⁸¹ This therapy remains underutilized because of several barriers, including federal and state laws that limit how much money can be paid to patients as incentives (often a lower amount than what is effective in contingency management).²⁸²

In 2022, the Biden administration clarified that contingency management programs paying patients higher amounts would not violate federal law.²⁸³ To expand access to contingency management, policymakers should take steps to educate providers about this change. They should also remove state-level legal barriers to these programs and ensure that Medicaid covers them.²⁸⁴



Improve Data Collection and Transparency

Data analysis is a powerful tool to assess the effectiveness and equity of substance use interventions. It can also ensure that new programming, services, and interventions are grounded in evidence. Data can deepen understanding of the problems that affect a community, shedding light on gaps in service or changes in the unique needs of a community that may require the redirection of resources.

Designing effective and equitable responses to substance use requires accurate, comprehensive, and timely data from several sources. Knowing where overdoses are occurring at higher rates, for example, helps officials deploy responsive resources (such as naloxone or alerts about fentanyl in the local drug supply) and monitor the effectiveness of such interventions.²⁸⁵ Data on interactions between law enforcement and people experiencing substance use emergencies can reveal opportunities for building alternative response systems. Building robust data collection and analysis practices is essential to enable communities to effectively serve people experiencing substance use emergencies.

20. Collect and share up-to-date data on overdoses.

Many fatal overdoses are not categorized as such in medical examiners' death records due to issues like inadequate testing, inconsistent procedures, and a lack of training. For example, one study found that from 1999 to 2016, there were 28% more opioid deaths than were officially reported. Research also shows that overdose deaths of Black people are disproportionately underreported compared to deaths of White people: 26% of heroin-related deaths among Black women were accurately identified by standard procedures, compared to 58% among White men. 288

To improve data collection and analysis on overdoses, local policymakers should pursue opportunities to enhance overdose data collection and sharing that involves public health entities such as the CDC's Overdose Data to Action initiative, which supports jurisdictions in collecting comprehensive, high-quality overdose data, and using that data to inform public health-based responses.²⁸⁹ Localities should aim to have non-police agencies, such as the public health department, collect information on all overdose incidents that are reported to officials in line with a shift away from involving police as the default responder to overdose emergencies.

These efforts should include tracking potential overdoses to inform a public health response. Prescription Drug Monitoring Programs (PDMPs) are used by every state to track prescriptions of controlled substances.²⁹⁰ However, the substances monitored and the ways in which law enforcement are allowed to use these electronic databases (oftentimes without a warrant) vary widely.²⁹¹ Research has shown PDMPs may have had unintended consequences including underprescribing certain substances due to fear of enforcement²⁹² or patients turning to non-prescription opioid sources such as heroin after their prescription supply is disrupted.²⁹³ To guard against these risks, states are taking steps to ensure that these data are managed and used by public health entities. For example, after a medical provider is identified as over-prescribing through PDMP data, the Pennsylvania Department of Health notifies their patients' insurers so that they can identify another source of pain management or opioid treatment and reduce the risk of future overdose.²⁹⁴

LOCALITIES SHOULD AIM TO HAVE NON-POLICE AGENCIES, SUCH AS THE PUBLIC HEALTH DEPARTMENT, COLLECT INFORMATION ON ALL OVERDOSE INCIDENTS

21. Collect and analyze data on substance-use related calls for service.

Data about calls for service (such as 911, 988, or 311 calls) allow stakeholders to measure community requests related to public safety. Analysis of these data, along with data recorded by first responders, can help communities understand when and where callers are reporting substance use emergencies. It can also reveal the barriers people face in calling for service when they experience these types of emergencies. With this information, communities can make more informed decisions about where they should invest resources in emergency dispatch systems to maximize public safety, and about potential opportunities for a community-based public health response.

In order to analyze outcomes of substance use calls for service, first responder records must be linked to calls for service data. First responders should update the call-type information after a call is completed as needed to make sure it is accurately recorded as related to substance use. All data collection systems should make it possible to tell which emergency responses are related to which calls for service. This can be accomplished either by using the same unique identifier (or number) to label a specific incident; or, if systems use different identifiers, including a column in the stop dataset that shows the calls for service incident number associated with each substance use emergency response.

22. Analyze outcomes of community-based response systems, diversion programs, decriminalization efforts, and drug legalization.

Jurisdictions should compare the outcomes of community-based response systems to outcomes of police responses and assess any racial or other demographic disparities to gauge their effectiveness. Demonstrating outcomes of innovative pilot programs is necessary to maintain and increase funding and can spur other jurisdictions to adopt similar programs. Outcomes analyzed in the data should include:

- Use of force;
- Arrests:
- Calls for police backup;
- Community-based referrals made by responders, including but not limited to treatment, harm reduction services, and other supports. Data should specify the type of service referred and whether or not it was accepted.

Jurisdictions should also collect and analyze data to determine the effectiveness of any diversion programs used. They should specifically examine outcomes related to health and well-being (such as hospitalization rates and stability of housing), in addition to rearrest rates.

Finally, jurisdictions should measure the impact of decriminalization and legalization efforts to ensure that such changes are advancing their goals, such as reducing arrests for certain offenses and racial disparities. Outcomes analyzed in the data should include community-level reported rates of drug use, arrests by offense category, and calls for service related to those changes in drug policies (such as public drug use). All data on arrests and other criminal legal system outcomes should include racial and other demographic data, such as age.

23. Collect analyzable data on all police stops and uses of force.

Police should record data for every stop or use of force incident. Stop records should be stored electronically in a spreadsheet or database format. For data to be analyzed for patterns of police contact with people experiencing substance use emergencies, officers should record whether anyone—law enforcement, dispatch personnel, or people at the scene—perceived the person to be experiencing a mental health or substance use emergency. Forms for recording data should distinguish, from the officer's perception, mental health crises from substance use crises. Data should also include information about the outcome of the call and whether the officer was part of a coresponse team or other specialized mental health response team. A complete list of the information needed to collect meaningful data on all stops is available on CPE's Justice Navigator platform. For more detailed guidance on stop data, including how to address common technical limitations to data collection, see CPE's report Collecting, Analyzing, and Responding to Stop Data: A Guidebook for Law Enforcement Agencies, Government, and Communities.

JURISDICTIONS SHOULD MEASURE THE IMPACT OF DECRIMINALIZATION AND LEGALIZATION EFFORTS TO ENSURE THEY ARE ADVANCING THEIR GOALS

Conclusion

The United States has long treated substance use as a crime rather than a public health issue, resulting in a system of mass incarceration with stark racial inequities in who is punished for drug use. It has also resulted in the availability of smaller, more dangerous drugs and skyrocketing rates of overdose and substance use disorder. The recommendations in the report offer many starting points for responding to substance use in a way that promotes safety, equity, and health.

Communities embarking on redesigning how their public health and safety systems respond to substance use should gather information to prioritize their next steps. This might include answering questions such as these:

- What are the most pressing needs of people who have substance use disorder?
- Which community-based alternative response models should be developed or expanded to respond to those needs?
- Is dispatch effectively diverting calls related to substance use to these and other specialized responders?
- Do police departments have clear and enforced policies as to what they can and cannot do when responding to substance use emergencies?
- What barriers to high-quality diagnoses and treatment exist in public health systems for people with unmet substance use disorder needs, particularly Black people?

Meaningful redesign of substance use response relies on engaging with and listening to the needs of the people who are most affected by disparities and harm in the current systems. Systemic racism in the criminal legal system and deep stigma surrounding substance use play significant roles in driving disparities in who has been punished for using substances and who has instead received healthcare. The expertise of people who are impacted by such factors is fundamental to understanding and redesigning systems that can deliver safety for all people who are affected by illicit substance use.

- ¹ Federal Bureau of Investigation Crime Data Explorer. (2023). *Arrests offense counts in the United States: All arrest by offense*. cde.ucr.cjis.gov/LATEST/webapp/#/pages/explorer/crime/arrest
- ² Federal Bureau of Investigation Uniform Crime Report. *Crime in the U.S. 2019.* Table 55. <u>ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s/2019/crime-in-the-u.s.-2019/topic-pages/tables/table-55</u>
- ³ The Pew Charitable Trusts. (2022, February 15). *Drug arrests stayed high even as imprisonment fell from 2009 to 2019.* pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/issue-briefs/2022/02/drug-arrests-stayed-high-even-as-imprisonment-fell-from-2009-to-2019
- ⁴ Roberts, S. C. M., & Nuru-Jeter, A. (2012). Universal screening for alcohol and drug use and racial disparities in child protective services reporting. *The Journal of Behavioral Health Services & Research*, 39(1), pp. 3–16. doi.org/10.1007/s11414-011-9247-x.
- ⁵ Spencer, M. R., Miniño, A. M., & Warner, M. (2022, December). *Drug overdose deaths in the United States, 2001–2021.* Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db457.htm
- ⁶ Mizan, N. (2022, October 2). Fact-check: Is fentanyl the leading cause of death among American adults? *Austin-American Statesman*. statesman.com/story/news/politics/politifact/2022/10/02/fact-check-fentanyl-leading-cause-of-death-among-adults/65417990007/; Families Against Fentanyl. *Top 10 leading causes of death for people ages 18 to 45 in the U.S.* static1. squarespace.com/static/61f366b9dd05336e4a3ce776/t/6305834bc3bafe6396d12910/1661305675942/Fentanyl+Deaths_Top+10+COD.pdf
- ⁷ Kariisa, M., Davis, N. L., Kumar, S., Seth, P., Mattson, C. L.; Chowdhury, F., & Jones, C. M. (2022, July 22). *Vital signs: Drug overdose deaths, by selected sociodemographic and social determinants of health characteristics 25 states and the District of Columbia, 2019–2020.* Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/71/wr/mm7129e2.htm?s_cid=mm7129e2_w
- ⁸ Martin, S. C. (2020). *The long shadow of prohibition: U.S. drug and alcohol policy in the twentieth century.* In Baker, P. & Critchlow, D. T. (Eds.), The Oxford Handbook of American Political History (pp. 480–502). Oxford University Press. doi. org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199341788.013.28
- ⁹ Lampe, J. R. (Updated 2023, January 19). *The Controlled Substances Act (CSA): A legal overview for the 118th Congress*. Congressional Research Service. p. 3. <u>sqp.fas.org/crs/misc/R45948.pdf</u>
- ¹⁰ National Research Council. (2014). *The growth of incarceration in the United States: Exploring causes and consequences.* The National Academies Press. pp. 48–50, pp. 118–121.
- ¹¹ Baum, D. (2016, April). Legalize it all. Harper's. harpers.org/archive/2016/04/legalize-it-all/
- ¹² Hogan, H. L. & Walke, R. (1987, June 1). *Federal drug control: President's budget request for fiscal year 1988.* Congressional Research Service. p. 15. everycrsreport.com/files/19870601_87-479GOV_865e7ff39b27164e727c5c60bb87d2c89334d7aa.pdf
- ¹³ Office of National Drug Control Policy. (2023, March). *National drug control budget: FY 2024 funding highlights*. p. 17. white-house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/FY-2024-Budget-Highlights.pdf; U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. CPI inflation calculator. bls.gov/data/inflation_calculator.htm
- ¹⁴ Cohen, A., Vakharia, S. P., Netherland, J., & Frederique, K. (2022). How the war on drugs impacts social determinants of health beyond the criminal legal system. *Annals of Medicine*, *54*(1), pp. 2024–2038. doi.org/10.1080/07853890.2022.2100926
- ¹⁵ Federal Bureau of Investigation Crime Data Explorer. (2023). *Arrests offense counts in the United States: Arrest by offense*. cde.ucr.cjis.gov/LATEST/webapp/#/pages/explorer/crime/arrest
- ¹⁶ Calculated via the rate ratio of the prevalence of White drug arrests compared to White population and of Black drug arrests compared to Black population using United States Census Bureau. *QuickFacts United States*. census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/US/PST045221; Federal Bureau of Investigation. *Crime in the United States 2019: Table 43A*. ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s/2019/crime-in-the-u.s-2019/topic-pages/tables/table-43
- ¹⁷ Alexander, M. (2010). *The New Jim Crow*. The New Press. pp. 58–139.
- ¹⁸ National Research Council, 2014, p. 48.
- ¹⁹ Sabol, W. J. & Johnson, T. L. (2022, September). *Justice system disparities: Black-White national imprisonment trends, 2000 to 2020.* Council on Criminal Justice. p. 10. counciloncj.foleon.com/reports/racial-disparities/national-trends
- ²⁰ Martinez, B. (2015, August 27). Federal drug sentencing laws bring high cost, low return. Pew Charitable Trusts. pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/issue-briefs/2015/08/federal-drug-sentencing-laws-bring-high-cost-low-return
- ²¹ National Institutes of Health. (2023, June 30). *Trends and statistics: Drug overdose death rates.* <u>nida.nih.gov/research-topics/trends-statistics/overdose-death-rates</u>
- ²² Kariisa et al., 2022.
- ²³ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2021). *Racial/ethnic differences in substance use, substance use disorders, and substance use treatment utilization among people aged 12 or older (2015-2019).* p. 13. www.samhsa.gov/data/report/racialethnic-differences-substance-use
- ²⁴ See, for example, Lagisetty, P. A., Ross, R., Bohnert, A., Clay, M., & Maust, D. T. (2019). Buprenorphine treatment divide by race/ethnicity and payment. *JAMA Psychiatry*, *76*(9), 979–981. doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2019.0876
- ²⁵ Kariisa et al., 2022.
- ²⁶ See, for example, Coyne, C. J., & Hall, A. R. (2017). Four decades and counting: The continued failure of the war on drugs (SSRN Scholarly Paper 2979445). papers.ssrn.com/abstract=2979445; Global Commission on Drug Policy. (2021). Time to end prohibition. globalcommissionondrugs.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/Time_to_end_prohibition_EN_2021_report.pdf

- ²⁷ American Civil Liberties Union. (2021, June 9). *Poll results on American attitudes toward war on drugs*. <u>aclu.org/documents/poll-results-american-attitudes-toward-war-drugs</u>
- ²⁸ Ciccarone, D. (2019). The triple wave epidemic: Supply and demand drivers of the US opioid overdose crisis. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 71*, pp. 183–188. doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.01.010; Beletsky, L., & Davis, C. S. (2017). Today's fentanyl crisis: Prohibition's Iron Law, revisited. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 46*, pp. 156–159. sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0955395917301548; Gallet, C. A. (2014). Can price get the monkey off our back? A meta-analysis of illicit drug demand. *Health Economics, 23*(1), pp. 55–68. doi.org/10.1002/hec.2902
- ²⁹ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Overdose prevention strategy: Harm reduction*. hhs.gov/overdose-prevention/harm-reduction
- ³⁰ See, for example, National Institute on Drug Abuse: Advancing Addiction Science. (2016, November 1). *Effective treatments for opioid addiction*. NIDA Archives. <u>archives.nida.nih.gov/publications/effective-treatments-opioid-addiction</u>; Levengood, T. W., Yoon, G. H., Davoust, M. J., Ogden, S. N., Marshall, B. D. L., Cahill, S. R., & Bazzi, A. R. (2021). Supervised injection facilities as harm reduction: A systematic review. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *61*(5), pp. 738–749. <u>sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0749379721002750</u>
- ³¹ Mitchell, O., & Caudy, M. S. (2015). Examining racial disparities in drug arrests. *Justice Quarterly, 32*(2), pp. 288–313. doi.org/1 0.1080/07418825.2012.761721
- ³² Gaston, S. (2019). Producing race disparities: A study of drug arrests across place and race. *Criminology*, *57*(3), pp. 424–451. doi.org/10.1111/1745-9125.12207
- ³³ Garland, B. E., Spohn, C., & Wodahl, E. J. (2008). Racial disproportionality in the American prison population: Using the Blumstein method to address the critical race and justice issue of the 21st century. *Justice Policy Journal* 5(2). cjcj.org/uploads/cjcj/documents/racial_disproportionality.pdf
- ³⁴ Gross, S. R., Possley, M., Otterbourg, K., Stephens, K., Paredes, J. W., & O'Brien, B. (2022, September). *Race and wrongful convictions in the United States 2022*. National Registry of Exonerations. p. v. <u>law.umich.edu/special/exoneration/Documents/Race%20Report%20Preview.pdf</u>
- ³⁵ Ray, B., Korzeniewski, S. J., Mohler, G., Carroll, J. J., del Pozo, B., Victor, G., Huynh, P., & Hedden, B. J. (2023). Spatiotemporal analysis exploring the effect of law enforcement drug market disruptions on overdose, Indianapolis, Indiana, 2020–2021. American Journal of Public Health, 113(7), pp. 750–758. doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2023.307291
- ³⁶ Wallman, J., Rosenfeld, R., & Roth, R. (2023, May). *The opioid epidemic and homicide*. Harry Frank Guggenheim Foundation. https://hfg.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Opioids_HFG-Brief.pdf; Lawrence, D. S.(2023). Patrolling the largest drug market on the eastern seaboard: A synthetic control analysis on the impact of a police bicycle unit. *CrimRxiv*. crimrxiv.com/pub/5vhs1zb4/release/2
- ³⁷ Werb, D., Rowell, G., Guyatt, G., Kerr, T., Montaner, J., & Wood, E. (2011). Effect of drug law enforcement on drug market violence: A systematic review. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 22*(2), pp. 87–94. sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0955395911000223?via%3Dihub; Reuter, P. (2009). Systemic violence in drug markets. *Crime, Law and Social Change, 52*(3), pp. 275–284. doi.org/10.1007/s10611-009-9197-x
- ³⁸ Global Commission on Drug Policy, 2021, p. 13.
- ³⁹ Fauth, R. C., Leventhal, T., & Brooks-Gunn, J. (2004). Short-term effects of moving from public housing in poor to middle-class neighborhoods on low-income, minority adults' outcomes. *Social Science & Medicine (1982), 59(11)*, pp. 2271–2284. doi. org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2004.03.020
- ⁴⁰ Fauth et al., 2004.
- ⁴¹ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (Updated 2024, January 30). *Medications for substance use disorders*. samhsa.qov/medications-substance-use-disorders
- ⁴² Amaro, H., Sanchez, M., Bautista, T., & Cox, R. (2021). Social vulnerabilities for substance use: Stressors, socially toxic environments, and discrimination and racism. *Neuropharmacology*, *188*, 108518. <u>doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm.2021.108518</u>
- ⁴³ Buu, A., DiPiazza, C., Wang, J., Puttler, L. I., Fitzgerald, H. E., & Zucker, R. A. (2009). Parent, family, and neighborhood effects on the development of child substance use and other psychopathology from preschool to the start of adulthood. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs, 70*(4), pp. 489–498. doi.org/10.15288/jsad.2009.70.489
- ⁴⁴ Rouhani, S., Tomko, C., Weicker, N. P., & Sherman, S. (2022). *Evaluation of prosecutorial policy reforms eliminating criminal penalties for drug possession and sex work in Baltimore, Maryland.* Johns Hopkins. p. 3. jhuflagship.prod.acquia-sites.com/sites/default/files/2022-01/prosecutorial-policy-evaluation-report-20211019-accessibility.pdf
- ⁴⁵ Rouhani et al. (2022). p. 3.
- ⁴⁶ Drug Policy Alliance. (2019, December). *Rethinking the "drug dealer."* p. 2. drugpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Rethinking_the_Drug_Dealer_Report.pdf
- ⁴⁷ Stanforth, E. T., Kostiuk, M., & Garriott, P. O. (2016). Correlates of engaging in drug distribution in a national sample. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors: Journal of the Society of Psychologists in Addictive Behaviors, 30*(1), p. 144. doi.org/10.1037/adb0000124
- ⁴⁸ National Conference of State Legislatures. (2023, June 22). *State medical cannabis laws.* ncsl.org/health/state-medical-cannabis-laws
- ⁴⁹ Jacobs, A. (2023, January 3). Legal use of hallucinogenic mushrooms begins in Oregon. *The New York Times*. nytimes. nytimes. nytimes. <a hr

- ⁵⁰ Singer, J. A. & Heimowitz, S. (2022, June 7). *Drug paraphernalia laws undermine harm reduction: Comparing state paraphernalia laws*. Cato Institute.
- cato.org/policy-analysis/drug-paraphernalia-laws-undermine-harm-reduction-reduce-overdoses-disease-st ates#comparing-state-paraphernalia-laws
- ⁵¹ Singer & Heimowitz, 2022.
- ⁵² Silvestri, A. *Gateways from crime to health: The Portuguese drug commissions.* Winston Churchill Memorial Trust. sicad.pt/BK/Dissuasao/Documents/AS%20report%20GATEWAYS%20FROM%20CRIME%20TO%20HEA LTH.pdf
- ⁵³ Hughes, C. E. & Stevens, A. (2010). What can we learn from the Portuguese decriminalization of illicit drugs? *The British Journal of Criminology*, 50(6), p. 1015; pp. 1005–1008. doi.org/10.1093/bjc/azq038
- ⁵⁴ Hughes & Stevens, 2010, pp. 1008–1009.
- ⁵⁵ Faiola, A. & Martins, C. F. (2023, July 7). Once hailed for decriminalizing drugs, Portugal is now having doubts. *The Washington Post.* washingtonpost.com/world/2023/07/07/portugal-drugs-decriminalization-heroin-crack/
- ⁵⁶ Drug Policy Alliance. (2023, February). *Oregon, Measure 110, and drug possession decriminalization*. <u>drugpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Oregon_Measure_110_factsheet-2.pdf</u>
- ⁵⁷ Green, E. (2022, June 2). Money for Measure 110 addiction services finally arrives; Oregon auditors spot problems. *Oregon Public Broadcasting*. https://openstage.org/article/2022/06/02/oregon-measure-110-funding-addiction-treatment-audit/
- ⁵⁸ Kim, E. T. (2024, January 15). A drug decriminalization fight erupts in Oregon. *The New Yorker*. newyorker.com/magazine/2024/01/22/a-new-drug-war-in-oregon
- ⁵⁹ Schick, T. & Wilson, C. 2024, February 16. Oregon's drug decriminalization aimed to make police a gateway to rehab, not jail. State leaders failed to make it work. *Oregon Public Broadcasting*. opb.org/article/2024/02/14/oregon-drug-decriminalization-plan-measure-110-leadership-failures
- 60 Kim, 2024.
- ⁶¹ Ghose, R., Forati, A. M., & Mantsch, J. R. (2022). Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Opioid Overdose Deaths: a Spatiotemporal Analysis. *Journal of Urban Health: Bulletin of the New York Academy of Medicine*, 99(2), pp. 316–327. doi.org/10.1007/s11524-022-00610-0; Drug Policy Alliance, 2024, p. 3.
- ⁶² RTI International. (2022, October 11). *Building the evidence: Understanding the impacts of drug decriminalization in Oregon.* rti.org/impact/oregon-drug-decriminalization
- ⁶³ Russoniello, K., Vakharia, S. P., Netherland, J., Naidoo, T., Wheelock, H., Hurst, T., & Rouhani, S. (2023). Decriminalization of drug possession in Oregon: Analysis and early lessons. *Drug Science, Policy and Law*, 9, 205032452311674. doi. org/10.1177/20503245231167407
- ⁶⁴ Russoniello et al., 2023.
- ⁶⁵ Baker, M. (2024, March 1). Oregon is recriminalizing drugs, dealing setback to reform movement. *The New York Times*. <u>ny-times.com/2024/03/01/us/oregon-drug-decriminalization-rollback-measure-110.html</u>; Drug Policy Alliance. (2024, February). *Oregon's Measure 110: What really happened*. p. 5. <u>drugpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/DPA-WhatReallyHappenedM110.</u> pdf
- ⁶⁶ Baker, 2024; Drug Policy Alliance, 2024, p. 5.
- ⁶⁷ Bronson, J., Stroop, J., Zimmer, S., & Berzofsky, M. (2017, June). *Drug use, dependence, and abuse among state prisoners and jail inmates, 2007-2009.* Bureau of Justice Statistics. p. 6. <u>bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/dudaspji0709.pdf</u>
- ⁶⁸ LEAD Support Bureau. LEAD. <u>leadbureau.org/lead/</u>; LEAD Support Bureau. Diversion/referral pathways. <u>leadbureau.org/key-methods/diversion-referral-pathways</u>
- 69 LEAD Support Bureau. LEAD Sites. eadbureau.org/lead-sites/
- ⁷⁰ Collins, S. E., Lonczak, H. S., & Clifasefi, S. L. (2019). Seattle's law enforcement assisted diversion (LEAD): program effects on criminal justice and legal system utilization and costs. Journal of Experimental Criminology, 15, pp. 201–211. doi:.org/10.1007/s11292-019-09352-7
- ⁷¹ Clifasefi, S. L., Lonczak, H. S., & Collins, S. E. (2017). Seattle's Law Enforcement Assisted Diversion (LEAD) program: Withinsubjects changes on housing, employment, and income/benefits outcomes and associations with recidivism. *Crime & Delinquency*, *63*(4), pp. 429–445. doi.org/10.1177/0011128716687550
- ⁷² Gilbert, A. R., Siegel, R., Easter, M. M., Sivaraman, J. C., Hofer, M., Ariturk, D., Swartz, M. S., & Swanson, J. W. Duke University School of Medicine. (2023, January). *Law Enforcement Assisted Diversion (LEAD): A multi-site evaluation of North Carolina LEAD programs*. p. 46. wcsp.law.duke.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/LEAD_evaluation_full_report.pdf
- ⁷³ Gilbert et al., 2023, p. 46.
- ⁷⁴ National Treatment Court Resource Center. What are drug courts? <u>ndcrc.org/what-are-drug-courts/</u>
- ⁷⁵ Parsons, J., & Neath, S. (2017, December). *Minimizing harm: Public health and justice system responses to drug use and the opioid crisis.* Vera Institute of Justice. pp. 6–7. vera.org/downloads/publications/Minimizing-Harm-Evidence-Brief.pdf; Ahmed, F. Z., Andraka-Christou, B., Clark, M. H., Totaram, R., Atkins, D. N., & del Pozo, B. (2022). Barriers to medications for opioid use disorder in the court system: provider availability, provider "trustworthiness," and cost. *Health & Justice*, *10*(1), p. 24. doi.org/10.1186/s40352-022-00188-4
- ⁷⁶ United Nations Human Rights Special Procedures. (2019, March 20). *Drug courts pose dangers of punitive approaches encroaching on medical and health care matters, UN Experts say.* unodc.org/documents/commissions/CND/2019/Contributions/UN_Entities/InfoNote20March2019.pdf

- ⁷⁷ Sevigny, E. L., Fuleihan, B. K., & Ferdik, F. V. (2013). Do drug courts reduce the use of incarceration?: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, *41*(6), pp. 416–425. doi.org/10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2013.06.005
- ⁷⁸ Northeastern University. The Action Lab at the Center for Health Policy and Law. Involuntary commitment for substance use. healthinjustice.org/involuntary-commitment-for-substanc
- ⁷⁹ Massachusetts Department of Public Health. (2016, September). *An assessment of opioid-related deaths in Massachusetts* (2013-2014). p. 49. mass.gov/doc/legislative-report-chapter-55-opioid-overdose-study-september-2016/download
- ⁸⁰ Tracy, M., Piper, T. M., Ompad, D., Bucciarelli, A., Coffin, P. O., Vlahov, D., & Galea, S. (2005). Circumstances of witnessed drug overdose in New York City: implications for intervention. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence, 79*(2), pp. 181–190. doi.org/10.1016/j. drugalcdep.2005.01.010; Wagner, K. D., Harding, R. W., Kelley, R., Labus, B., Verdugo, S. R., Copulsky, E., Bowles, J. M., Mittal, M. L., & Davidson, P. J. (2019). Post-overdose interventions triggered by calling 911: Centering the perspectives of people who use drugs (PWUDs). PLoS ONE, 14(10), e0223823. doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0223823; Tobin, K. E., Davey, M. A., & Latkin, C. A. (2005). Calling emergency medical services during drug overdose: An examination of individual, social and setting correlates. *Addiction, 100*(3), pp. 397–404. doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2005.00975.x.
- ⁸¹ Ray, B., Hedden, B. J., Carroll, J. J., del Pozo, B., Wagner, K., Kral, A. H., O'Donnell, D., Victor, G., & Huynh, P. (2022). Prevalence and correlates of incarceration following emergency medical services response to overdose. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence, 238*, 109571. doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2022.109571
- ⁸² Tobin et al., 2005, p. XX.; Bohnert, A. S. B., Nandi, A., Tracy, M., Cerdá, M., Tardiff, K. J., Vlahov, D., & Galea, S. (2011). Policing and risk of overdose mortality in urban neighborhoods. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 113(1), pp. 62–68. doi.org/10.1016/j. drugalcdep.2010.07.008
- ⁸³ Latimore, A. D., & Bergstein, R. S. (2017). "Caught with a body" yet protected by law? Calling 911 for opioid overdose in the context of the Good Samaritan Law. *International Journal on Drug Policy*, 50, pp. 82–89. doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2017.09.010
- ⁸⁴ Koester, S., Mueller, S. R., Raville, L., Langegger, S., & Binswanger, I. A. (2017). Why are some people who have received overdose education and naloxone reticent to call Emergency Medical Services in the event of overdose? *International Journal on Drug Policy, 48*, pp. 115–124. doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2017.06.008
- ⁸⁵ Carroll, J. J., Mital, S., Wolff, J., Noonan, R. K., Martinez, P., Podolsky, M. C., Killorin, J. C., & Green, T. C. (2020). Knowledge, preparedness, and compassion fatigue among law enforcement officers who respond to opioid overdose. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, *217*, 108257. science/article/pii/S0376871620304221
- 86 Tobin et al., 2005; Bohnert et al., 2011; Wagner et al., 2019.
- ⁸⁷ For more on dispatching community responders through 988, see Irwin A. & Eisenberg, R. (2023, December 13). *Dispatching community responders to 911 calls*. Center for American Progress. <u>american progress.org/article/dispatching-community-responders-to-911-calls</u>
- ⁸⁸ Substance Use and Mental Health Administration. (Updated 2023, April 24). 988 suicide & crisis lifeline. samhsa.gov/find-help/988
- ⁸⁹ Smiley-McDonald, H. M., Attaway, P. R., Richardson, N. J., Davidson, P. J., & Kral, A. H. (2022). Perspectives from law enforcement officers who respond to overdose calls for service and administer naloxone. *Health & Justice, 10*(9), p. 9. <u>doi.org/10.1186/</u>s40352-022-00172-y
- ⁹⁰ Safety & Health Integration in the Enforcement of Laws on Drugs. *The SHIELD training initiative*. shieldtraining.org
- ⁹¹ Tori, M. E., Cummins, E., Beletsky, L., Schoenberger, S. F., Lambert, A. M., Yan, S., Carroll, J. J., Formica, S. W., Green, T. C., Apsler, R., Xuan, Z., & Walley, A. Y. (2022). Warrant checking practices by post-overdose outreach programs in Massachusetts: A mixed-methods study. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 100*, 103483. sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0955395921003881
- ⁹² Prescription Drug Abuse Policy System. (2023, January 1). *Good Samaritan overdose prevention laws*. <u>pdaps.org/datasets/good-samaritan-overdose-laws-1501695153</u>
- 93 Prescription Drug Abuse Policy System, 2023.
- 94 Fla. Stat. § 921.0026(2)(n) (2023). $\underline{leg.state.fl.us/statutes/index.cfm?App_mode=Display_Statute\&URL=0900-0999/0921/Sections/0921.0026.html}$
- ⁹⁵ Banta-Green, C. J., Beletsky, L., Schoeppe, J. A., Coffin, P. O., & Kuszler, P. C. (2013). Police officers' and paramedics' experiences with overdose and their knowledge and opinions of Washington state's drug overdose—naloxone—Good Samaritan law. *Journal of Urban Health*, *90*(6), pp. 1102–1111. doi.org/10.1007/s11524-013-9814-y
- ⁹⁶ Moallef, S., & Hayashi, K. (2021). The effectiveness of drug-related Good Samaritan laws: A review of the literature. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 90, 102773. doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2020.102773
- ⁹⁷ Prescription Drug Abuse Policy System. (2019, January 1). *Drug induced homicide laws*. pdaps.org/datasets/drug-induced-homicide-1529945480-1549313265-1559075032
- ⁹⁸ Beletsky, Leo (2019) America's Favorite Antidote: Drug-induced homicide in the age of the overdose crisis. *Utah Law Review, 4*(4), p. 872; pp. 873–874. dc.law.utah.edu/ulr/vol2019/iss4/4
- 99 Beletsky, 2019, p. 874.
- ¹⁰⁰ Rosenberg, A., Groves, A. K., & Blankenship, K. M. (2017). Comparing black and white drug offenders: Implications for racial disparities in criminal justice and reentry policy and programming. *Journal of Drug Issues, 47*(1), pp. 132–142. doi. org/10.1177/0022042616678614; Schanzenbach, D. W., Nunn, R., Bauer, L., Breitwieser, A., Mumford, M., & Nantz, G. (2016, October). *Twelve facts about incarceration and prisoner reentry.* The Hamilton Project. hamiltonproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/12_facts_about_incarceration_prisoner_reentry.pdf

- ¹⁰¹ Slater, S. (2023, July 7). First fentanyl murder conviction in California: Man convicted in death of Roseville-area teen. *The Sacramento Bee*. sacbee.com/news/local/crime/article277103398.html
- ¹⁰² Jorgensen, C. (2018). Badges and bongs: Police officers' attitudes toward drugs. *SAGE Open 8*(4), 215824401880535. <u>doi. org/10.1177/2158244018805357</u>; Kruis, N. E., Choi, J., & Donohue, R. H. (2020). Police officers, stigma, and the opioid epidemic. *International Journal of Police Science & Management, 22*(4), pp. 393–406. <u>doi.org/10.1177/1461355720962524</u>; Murphy, J., & Russell, B. (2020). Police officers' views of naloxone and drug treatment: Does greater overdose response lead to more negativity? *Journal of Drug Issues, 50*(4), pp. 455–471. <u>doi.org/10.1177/0022042620921363</u>; Winograd, R. P., Stringfellow, E. J., Phillips, S. K., & Wood, C. A. (2020). Some law enforcement officers' negative attitudes toward overdose victims are exacerbated following overdose education training. *The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse, 46*(5), pp. 577–588. <u>doi.org/10.1080/00952990.2020.1793159</u>
- 103 Murphy & Russell, 2020.
- 104 Jorgensen, 2018.
- ¹⁰⁵ City of Denver, Denver 911. (2021, January 8). STAR Program evaluation. p. 1. denverperfect10.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/STAR_Pilot_6_Month_Evaluation_FINAL-REPORT.pdf
- ¹⁰⁶ Saunders, H. (2023, November 30). *A Look at State Take-Up of ARPA Mobile Crisis Services in Medicaid*. Kaiser Family Foundation. <u>kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/a-look-at-state-take-up-of-arpa-mobile-crisis-services-in-medicaid</u>
- ¹⁰⁷ Dee, T. S., & Pyne, J. (2022). A community response approach to mental health and substance abuse crises reduced crime. *Science Advances*, 8(23), eabm2106. doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.abm2106
- ¹⁰⁸ Dee & Pyne, 2022, p. 6.
- ¹⁰⁹ Waye, K. M., Goyer, J., Dettor, D., Mahoney, L., Samuels, E. A., Yedinak, J. L., & Marshall, B. D. L. (2019). Implementing peer recovery services for overdose prevention in Rhode Island: An examination of two outreach-based approaches. *Addictive Behaviors, 89*, pp. 85–91. sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0306460318307111; Parent Support Network of Rhode Island. (2021, August). *Street and mobile outreach: Technical assistance and training guide*. health.ri.gov/publications/guides/Mobile-Street-Outreach.pdf
- ¹¹⁰ Formica, S. W., Apsler, R., Wilkins, L., Ruiz, S., Reilly, B., & Walley, A. Y. (2018). Post opioid overdose outreach by public health and public safety agencies: Exploration of emerging programs in Massachusetts. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 54*, pp. 43–50. doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2018.01.001
- ¹¹¹ Moreno, J. (2023, July 26). *Fire chief says Seattle's new overdose response unit seeing early success.* KOMO News. komonews.com/news/local/seattle-fentanyl-crisis-overdose-drugs-fire-department-firefighters-calls-health-one-public-safety-illegal-meth-methamphetamine-opioid-pilot-program-ambulance-detox-centers-treatment-addiction
- ¹¹² Parent Support Network of Rhode Island, 2021.
- ¹¹³ Reyes, E. A. (2023, August 6). How mobile teams on Skid Row use oxygen to prevent overdoses and save lives. *Los Angeles Times*. latimes.com/california/story/2023-08-06/mobile-teams-are-using-oxygen-to-save-lives-spare-brains-on-skid-row
- ¹¹⁴ Council of State Governments. (2021, October). *Tips for Successfully Implementing Crisis Stabilization Units*. csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/Tips-for-Successfully-Implementing-Crisis-Stabilization-Units_OC-T2021508accessible.pdf
- 115 Leonard, N. (2023, July 14). Philly marks one year anniversary of 988 suicide and crisis lifeline as city leaders announce new projects in the pipeline. *WHYY*.
- whyy.org/articles/philadelphia-988-suicide-crisis-lifeline-behavioral-health-one-year-anniversary; City of Philadelphia Department of Behavioral Health and Intellectual Disability Services. Assessment Centers & Crisis Response. dbhids.org/about/organization/behavioral-health-division/behavioral-health-crisis-intervention-services/cris is-response-center-behavioral-assessment-center
- ¹¹⁶ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2017). *Value of peers, 2017.* samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/programs_campaigns/brss_tacs/value-of-peers-2017.pdf
- ¹¹⁷ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2021). *Key substance use and mental health indicators in the United States: Results from the 2020 National Survey on Drug Use and Health* (HHS Publication No. PEP21-07-01-003, NSDUH Series H-56). https://default/files/reports/rpt35325/NSDUHFFRPDFWHTMLFiles2020/2020NSDUHFFR 1PDFW102121.pdf
- ¹¹⁸ Boss, R., Sadwith, T., & Daly, B. (2020). Addressing substance use in behavioral health crisis care: A companion resource to the SAMHSA crisis toolkit. National Association of State Mental Health Program Directors. nasmhpd.org/sites/default/files/2020paper4.pdf
- ¹¹⁹ Priester, M. A., Browne, T., Iachini, A., Clone, S., DeHart, D., & Seay, K. D. (2016). Treatment access barriers and disparities among individuals with co-occurring mental health and substance use disorders: An integrative literature review. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, *61*, pp. 47–59. sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0740547215002627
- ¹²⁰ Boss et al., 2020
- ¹²¹ Boss et al., 2020
- ¹²² de Benedictis-Kessner, J., & Hankinson, M. (2022). How the identity of substance users shapes public opinion on opioid policy. *Political Behavior*, 46(1), pp. 609–629. doi.org/10.1007/s11109-022-09845-8
- ¹²³ Muñoz-Jones, S., & Widra, E. (2023, February 15). How your local public housing authority can reduce barriers for people with criminal records. Prison Policy Initiative. prisonpolicy.org/blog/2023/02/15/publichousing/
- ¹²⁴ Office of Public Affairs. (Updated 2022, November 29). *Justice Department issues guidance on protections for people with opioid use disorder under the Americans with Disabilities Act.* United States Department of Justice. justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-issues-guidance-protections-people-opioid-use-disorder-under-ame ricans

- ¹²⁵ Edwards, E., Greytak, E., Madubuonwu, B., Sanchez, T., Beiers, S., Resing, C., Fernandez, P., & Galai, S. American Civil Liberties Union. (2020). *A tale of two countries: Racially targeted arrests in the era of marijuana reform*. <u>aclu.org/report/tale-two-countries-racially-targeted-arrests-era-marijuana-reform</u>
- ¹²⁶ Edwards et al., p. 5-6.
- ¹²⁷ Edwards et al., 2020, p. 29.
- ¹²⁸ Gunadi, C., & Shi, Y. (2022). Association of recreational cannabis legalization with cannabis possession arrest rates in the US. *JAMA Network Open*, 5(12). doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.44922
- ¹²⁹ Ahrens, D. M. (2020). Retroactive legality: Marijuana convictions and restorative justice in an era of criminal justice reform, *Journal of Criminal Law & Criminology*, *110*(3), pp. 379–440. scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=7671&context=jclc
- 130 Ahrens, 2020.
- 131 Ahrens, 2020.
- ¹³² Poggio, M. (2021, June 18). *NY cannabis law is national blueprint for pot expungement*. Law360. <u>law360.com/articles/1384082/ny-cannabis-law-is-national-blueprint-for-pot-expungement</u>
- ¹³³ Prescott, J. J., & Starr, S. (2020). Expungement of criminal convictions: An empirical study. *Harvard Law Review, 133*(8), pp. 2460–2555. repository.law.umich.edu/articles/2165
- ¹³⁴ Edwards et al., 2020, p. 41.
- ¹³⁵ Henry-Nickie, M., & Hudak, J. (2020). *It is time for a Cannabis Opportunity Agenda*. The Brookings Institution. <u>brookings.edu/articles/it-is-time-for-a-cannabis-opportunity-agenda/</u>
- ¹³⁶ McKinley, J., & Ashford, G. (2022, March 9). New Yorkers with marijuana convictions will get first retail licenses. *The New York Times*. nytimes.com/2022/03/09/nyregion/marijuana-sellers-licenses-hochul.html
- 137 Cohen et al., 2022.
- ¹³⁸ U.S. Department of Education. Do drug convictions affect my ability to get federal student aid? <u>studentaid.gov/help-center/answers/article/do-drug-convictions-affect-ability-to-get-federal-student-aid</u>; U.S. Department of Education. What is the FAFSA Simplification Act? <u>studentaid.gov/help-center/answers/article/fafsa-simplification-act</u>
- ¹³⁹ Arnold Ventures. (2022). *Drug testing on supervision*. <u>craftmediabucket.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/AV-Drug-Testing-Fact-Sheet_v2.pdf</u>
- ¹⁴⁰ Neath, S., & Rau, H. (2023). *Redesigning public safety: K-12 schools*. Center for Policing Equity. p. 14. <u>policingequity.org/school-safety/71-white-paper-school-safety/file</u>
- ¹⁴¹ Immigrant Legal Resource Center. (2020). *Best practices: Protecting immigrants when decriminalizing or legalizing marijuana*. ilrc.org/resources/best-practices-protecting-immigrants-when-decriminalizing-or-legalizing-marijuana
- 142 24 C.F.R. § 966.4(I)(5) (2023). ecfr.gov/current/title-24/subtitle-B/chapter-IX/part-966
- 143 Cohen et al., 2022, p. 2027.
- ¹⁴⁴ Cohen et al., 2022, p. 2027.
- ¹⁴⁵ Cohen et al., 2022, p. 2027.
- ¹⁴⁶ Burnside, A. (Updated 2022, April). *No more double punishments: Lifting the ban on SNAP and TANF for people with prior felony drug convictions.* The Center for Law and Social Policy. p. 1. clasp.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/2022Apr_No-More-Double-Punishments.pdf
- ¹⁴⁷ Burnside, 2022, p. 6.
- ¹⁴⁸ Neal, M., & Hopkins, T. (2023). *Perpetual punishment: A state-by-state analysis of welfare benefit bans for people with prior felony drug convictions*. Congressional Black Caucus Foundation. p. 8. issuu.com/congressionalblackcaucusfoundation/docs/2022_cbcf_cpar_a_state-by-state_analysis_of_welfar
- ¹⁴⁹ Yang, C. S. (2017). Does public assistance reduce recidivism? *American Economic Review, 107*(5), pp. 551–555. <u>doi. org/10.1257/aer.p20171001</u>; Tuttle, C. (2019). Snapping back: Food stamp bans and criminal recidivism. *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy, 11*(2), pp. 301–327. <u>doi.org/10.1257/pol.20170490</u>
- ¹⁵⁰ Pregnancy Justice. (2022). Confronting pregnancy criminalization: A practical guide for healthcare providers, lawyers, medical examiners, child welfare workers, and policymakers. pp. 9–17. pregnancyjusticeus.org/resources/confronting-pregnancycriminalization-guide/; Aspinwall, C. (2023, July 25). These states are using fetal personhood to put women behind bars. The Marshall Project. themarshallproject.org/2023/07/25/pregnant-women-prosecutions-alabama-oklahoma
- ¹⁵¹ Wright, T. E., Terplan, M., Ondersma, S. J., Boyce, C., Yonkers, K., Chang, G., & Creanga, A. A. (2016). The role of screening, brief intervention, and referral to treatment in the perinatal period. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, 215*(5), pp. 539–547. doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2016.06.038
- ¹⁵² Roberts, S. C. M., & Nuru-Jeter, A. (2010). Women's perspectives on screening for alcohol and drug use in prenatal care. Women's Health Issues, 20(3), pp. 193–200. sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1049386710000253; Faherty, L. J., Kranz, A. M., Russell-Fritch, J., Patrick, S. W., Cantor, J., & Stein, B. D. (2019, November 13). Association of punitive and reporting state policies related to substance use in pregnancy with rates of neonatal abstinence syndrome. *JAMA Network Open, 2*(11), e1914078. doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.14078

- ¹⁵³ Brewsaugh, K., Tucker, L. P., Loveless, A., & McDaniel, M. (2023). *Children affected by parental substance use: Parental substance use and welfare system involvement.* Urban Institute. p. 2. aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/09dc9fed2909506f1e7d508294ab1125/Parental-Substance-Use-and-Child-Welfare-Involvement.pdf
- 154 Movement for Family Power. (2020). "Whatever they do, I'm her comfort, I'm her protector." How the foster system has become ground zero for the U.S. drug war. Movement for Family Power. pp. 21–23. static/5be5ed0fd274cb7c8a5d0cba/t/5eead939ca509d4e36a89277/1592449422 870/MFP+Drug+War+Foster+System+Report.pdf
- ¹⁵⁵ Chasnoff, I. J., Landress, H. J., & Barrett, M. E. (1990). The prevalence of illicit-drug or alcohol use during pregnancy and discrepancies in mandatory reporting in Pinellas County, Florida. *New England Journal of Medicine, 322*(17). pp. 1202–1206. doi. org/10.1056/NEJM199004263221706
- ¹⁵⁶ Harp, K. L. H., & Bunting, A. M. (2020). The racialized nature of child welfare policies and the social control of Black bodies. *Social Politics: International Studies in Gender, State & Society, 27*(2). pp.258–281. doi.org/10.1093/sp/jxz039; Sepulveda, K., & Williams, S. C. (2019, February 25). *One in three children entered foster care in 2017 because of parental drug abuse*. Child Trends. childtrends.org/blog/one-in-three-children-entered-foster-care-in-fy-2017-because-of-parental-drug-abuse
- ¹⁵⁷ Rehavi, M. M., & Starr, S. B. (2014). Racial disparity in federal criminal sentences. *Journal of Political Economy, 122*(6), p. 1350. doi.org/10.1086/677255
- 158 National Institute of Justice. (2016). Five things about deterrence. ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/247350.pdf
- ¹⁵⁹ National Institute of Justice, 2016, p. 1.
- ¹⁶⁰ Green, D. P., & Winik, D. (2010). Using random judge assignments to estimate the effects of incarceration and probation on recidivism among drug offenders*. *Criminology*, 48(2), pp. 357–387. doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-9125.2010.00189.x
- ¹⁶¹ National Institute of Justice, 2016, p. 1.
- ¹⁶² Bagaric, M., Wolf, G., & McCord, D. (2021). Nothing seemingly works in sentencing: Not mandatory penalties; not discretionary penalties—but science has the answer. *Indiana Law Review*, *53*(3). p. 513. doi.org/10.18060/25118
- ¹⁶³ The Pew Charitable Trusts. (2018). *More imprisonment does not reduce state drug problems*. The Pew Charitable Trusts. pew.org/2tszeZl
- ¹⁶⁴ Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1986, H.R. 5484, 100 Stat. 3207, 99th Cong. (1986). congress.gov/bill/99th-congress/house-bill/5484/text
- ¹⁶⁵ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality. (2020). Results from the 2018 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: Detailed Tables. samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/cbhsq-reports/NSDUHDetailedTabs2018R2/NSDUHDetailedTabs2018.pdf
- ¹⁶⁶ Mullen, S., Kruse, L. R., Goudsward, A. J., & Bogues, A. (2019, December 3). *Crack vs. heroin: An unfair system arrested millions of blacks, urged compassion for whites.*app.com/in-depth/news/local/public-safety/2019/12/02/crack-heroin-race-arrests-blacks-whites/25249610_02/
- ¹⁶⁷ Mullen et al., 2019.
- ¹⁶⁸ Equal Justice Initiative. (2019, December 19). *Racial double standard in drug laws persists today*. eji.org/news/racial-double-standard-in-drug-laws-persists-today/
- ¹⁶⁹ United States Government Accountability Office. (2021). Synthetic opioids: Considerations for the class-wide scheduling of fentanyl-related substances. gao.qov/products/gao-21-499
- 170 Human Rights Watch. (2021, April 8). Groups urge US to end emergency scheduling of fentanyl-related substances.

hrw.org/news/2021/04/08/groups-urge-us-end-emergency-scheduling-fentanyl-related-substances

- ¹⁷¹ United States Government Accountability Office, 2021.
- ¹⁷² Tennyson, K. M., Ray, C. S., & Maass, K. T. (2021). Fentanyl and fentanyl analogues: Federal trends and trafficking patterns. United States Sentencing Commission. p. 27. ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/research-and-publications/research-publications/2021/20210125_Fentanyl-Report.pdf
- ¹⁷³ Doyle, C. (Updated 2022, July 5). Federal mandatory minimum sentences: The safety valve and substantial assistance exceptions. Congressional Research Service. p. 2. sqp.fas.org/crs/misc/R41326.pdf
- ¹⁷⁴ Prohibited acts A (2023) 21 USC 841. uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?req=(title:21%20section:841%20edition:prelim
- ¹⁷⁵ Doyle, 2022, p.2.; see also *21 USC 860: Distribution or manufacturing in or near schools and colleges*. <u>uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?req=granuleid:USC-prelim-title21-section860&num=0&edition=prelim</u>
- ¹⁷⁶ Menendez, M., Eisen, L.-B., Atchison, N., & Crowley, M. F. (2019). *The steep costs of criminal justice fees and fines: A fiscal analysis of three states and ten counties.* Brennan Center for Justice, p.6. <u>brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/2019-11/2019_10_Fees%26Fines_Final4.pdf</u>
- ¹⁷⁷ Menendez et al., 2019.
- ¹⁷⁸ deVuono-powell, S., Schweidler, C., Walters, A., & Zohrabi, A. (2015). *Who Pays? The True Cost of Incarceration on Families*. Ella Baker Center for Human Rights, Forward Together, Research Action Design. p. 9. <u>ellabakercenter.org/wp-content/up-loads/2022/09/Who-Pays-FINAL.pdf</u>; Federal minimum wage calculated at 40 hours per week using: USA.Gov. *Minimum wage*. <u>usa.gov/minimum-wage</u>

- ¹⁷⁹ United States Commission on Civil Rights. (2017). *Targeted Fines and Fees Against Communities of Color: Civil Rights & Constitutional Implications*. <u>usccr.gov/files/pubs/2017/Statutory_Enforcement_Report2017.pdf</u>
- ¹⁸⁰ Alexeev, S., & Weatherburn, D. (2022). Fines for Illicit Drug Use Do Not Prevent Future Crime: Evidence from Randomly Assigned Judges. *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, 200, pp.555–575. doi.org/10.1016/j.jebo.2022.06.015
- ¹⁸¹ American Psychiatric Association. *What is a substance use disorder?* Psychiatry.Org. psychiatry.org/patients-families/addiction-substance-use-disorders/what-is-a-substance-use-disorder
- ¹⁸² Kushel, M. & Moore, T. (2023, June). *Toward a new understanding: The California statewide study of people experiencing homelessness.* University of California San Francisco. p. 8. https://homelessness.ucsf.edu/sites/default/files/2023-06/CASPEH_Report_62023.pdf
- ¹⁸³ Paquette, C. E., Daughters, S. B., & Witkiewitz, K. (2022). Expanding the continuum of substance use disorder treatment: Nonabstinence approaches. *Clinical Psychology Review, 91*, 102110. doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2021.102110
- ¹⁸⁴ Volkow, N. D. (2020). Personalizing the treatment of substance use disorders. *The American Journal of Psychiatry, 177*(2), pp. 113–116. doi.org/10.1176/appi.aip.2019.19121284
- ¹⁸⁵ Paquette et al., 2022
- ¹⁸⁶ Paquette et al., 2022; Ogborne, A. C. (1989). Some Limitations of Alcoholics Anonymous. In M. Galanter (Ed.), *Recent Developments in Alcoholism* (Vol. 7, pp. 55–65). Springer Science + Business Media US. doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4899-1678-5_3
- ¹⁸⁷ National Institute on Drug Abuse. (2021, November). *The Science of Drug Use and Addiction: The Basics*. <u>archives.nida.nih.</u> gov/publications/media-guide/science-drug-use-addiction-basics
- ¹⁸⁸ National Harm Reduction Coalition. (2020). *Harm Reduction Principles*. <u>harmreduction.org/about-us/principles-of-harmreduction/</u>
- ¹⁸⁹ U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. (2021, September 16). *Overdose Prevention Strategy: Harm Reduction*. https://doi.org/10.108/j.com/harm-reduction. (2021, September 16). *Overdose Prevention Strategy: Harm Reduction*.
- ¹⁹⁰ Mann, B. (2022, February 25). 4 U.S. companies will pay \$26 billion to settle claims they fueled the opioid crisis. *NPR*. npr. org/2022/02/25/1082901958/opioid-settlement-johnson-26-billion
- ¹⁹¹ Mulvihill, G. (2023, May 30). Sackler family, the maker of OxyContin, will be shielded from lawsuits as part of \$6B settlement. Associated Press.
- apnews.com/article/opioid-crisis-purdue-settlement-bankruptcy-sackler-9d1f39c52d8d0f4f0c79960d930a5 b84
- ¹⁹² Archie, A. (2022, December 13). CVS and Walgreens agree to pay \$10 billion to settle lawsuits linked to opioid sales. *NPR*. npr.org/2022/12/13/1142416718/cvs-walgreens-opioid-crisis-settlement
- ¹⁹³ Minhee, C. (Updated 2024, January 24). *Official opioid settlement tracker tally*. OpioidSettlementTracker.com. <u>opioidsettlementtracker.com/globalsettlementtracker</u>; National Association of Counties. *Opioid Solutions Center*. <u>naco.org/program/opioidsolutions-center</u>
- ¹⁹⁴ Office of the Attorney General. (2021). *List of opioid remediation uses*. attorneygeneral.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/Exhibit-E-Final-Distributor-Settlement-Agreement-8-11-21.pdf
- ¹⁹⁵ Minhee, C. (Updated 2024, January 31). *Public reporting. OpioidSettlementTracker.com.* <u>opioidsettlementtracker.com/publicreporting</u>
- ¹⁹⁶ Shin, D. (2023, June 14). *Opioid settlement funds: State-level guides for community advocates.* Vital Strategies. <u>vitalstrategies.org/resources/opioid-settlement-funds-state-level-guides-for-community-advocates/</u>
- ¹⁹⁷ National Association of Counties.
- ¹⁹⁸ Bohler, R., Thomas, C., Clark, T., & Hogan, C. (2021). *Addressing the opioid crisis through social determinants of health: What are communities doing?* Brandeis University, Institute for Behavioral Health in the Heller School for Social Policy and Management, Opioid Policy Research Collaborative. opioid-resource-connector.org/sites/default/files/2021-02/lssue%20Brief%20-%20Final.pdf
- ¹⁹⁹ National Institute on Drug Abuse. (2016, November 1). *Effective Treatments for Opioid Addiction*. <u>archives.nida.nih.gov/publications/effective-treatments-opioid-addiction</u>
- 200 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2022). Key Substance Use and Mental Health Indicators in the United States: Results from the 2021 National Survey on Drug Use and Health. Table A.34AB. $\underline{samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/reports/rpt39443/2021NSDUHFFRRev010323.pdf}$
- ²⁰¹ Lagisetty, P. A., Ross, R., Bohnert, A., Clay, M., & Maust, D. T. (2019, May 8). Buprenorphine treatment divide by race/ethnicity and payment. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 76(9), pp.979–981. doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2019.0876
- ²⁰² Kilaru, A. S., Xiong, A., Lowenstein, M., Meisel, Z. F., Perrone, J., Khatri, U., Mitra, N., & Delgado, M. K. (2020). Incidence of treatment for opioid use disorder following nonfatal overdose in commercially insured patients. *JAMA Network Open, 3*(5), e205852. doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2020.5852
- ²⁰³ Baumgaertner, E. (2022, November 9). Medication treatment for addiction is shorter for black and hispanic patients, study finds. *The New York Times*. nytimes.com/2022/11/09/health/opioid-addiction-treatment-racial-disparities.html; Dong, H., Stringfellow, E. J., Russell, W. A., & Jalali, M. S. (2022, November 9). Racial and ethnic disparities in buprenorphine treatment duration in the US. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 80(1), 93–95. doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2022.3673
- ²⁰⁴ ACLU. (2021). Over-jailed and untreated: How the failure to provide treatment for substance use in prisons and jails fuels the overdose epidemic . p. 8. aclu.org/wp-content/uploads/publications/20210625-mat-prison_1.pdf

- ²⁰⁵ Ranapurwala, S. I., Shanahan, M. E., Alexandridis, A. A., Proescholdbell, S. K., Naumann, R. B., Edwards, D., Jr., & Marshall, S. W. (2018). Opioid overdose mortality among former North Carolina inmates: 2000–2015. *American Journal of Public Health*, 108(9), pp. 1207–1213. doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2018.304514
- ²⁰⁶ Victor, G., Zettner, C., Huynh, P., Ray, B., & Sightes, E. (2022). Jail and overdose: assessing the community impact of incarceration on overdose. *Addiction*, *117*(2), pp. 433–441. doi.org/10.1111/add.15640
- ²⁰⁷ Weiland, N. (Updated 2023, March 4). More doctors can now prescribe a key opioid treatment. Will it help? *The New York Times*. nytimes.com/2023/03/03/us/politics/buprenorphine-opioid-addiction-treatment.html
- ²⁰⁸ Drug Enforcement Administration. *DEA's commitment to expanding access to medication-assisted treatment* [Press release]. (2022). dea.gov/press-releases/2022/03/23/deas-commitment-expanding-access-medication-assisted-treatment
- ²⁰⁹ Hailu, R., Mehrotra, A., Huskamp, H. A., Busch, A. B., & Barnett, M. L. (2023). Telemedicine use and quality of opioid use disorder treatment in the US during the COVID-19 pandemic. *JAMA Network Open, 6*(1), e2252381. doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.52381; Jones, C. M., Shoff, C., Hodges, K., Blanco, C., Losby, J. L., Ling, S. M., & Compton, W. M. (2022). Receipt of telehealth services, receipt and retention of medications for opioid use disorder, and medically treated overdose among Medicare beneficiaries before and during the COVID-19 pandemic. *JAMA Psychiatry, 79*(10), pp. 981–992. doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2022.2284; Zheng, W., Nickasch, M., Lander, L., Wen, S., Xiao, M., Marshalek, P., Dix, E., & Sullivan, C. (2017). Treatment outcome comparison between telepsychiatry and face-to-face buprenorphine medication-assisted treatment (MAT) for opioid use disorder: A 2-Year retrospective data analysis. *Journal of Addiction Medicine*, 11(2), pp. 138–144. doi.org/10.1097/ADM.00000000000000287
- ²¹⁰ Adams, Z. (2023, April 23). The Nixon-era roots of today's opioid crisis: Our policies are making it harder to address the opioid crisis. *Washington Post.* washingtonpost.com/made-by-history/2023/04/20/nixon-era-roots-todays-opioid-crisis/
- ²¹¹ Substance Use and Mental Health Services Administration. (Updated 2024, January 23). *Methadone take-home flexibilities* extension guidance. samhsa.gov/medications-substance-use-disorders/statutes-regulations-guidelines/methadone-guidance
- ²¹² Knopf, A. (2020, April 30). NYC begins home methadone deliveries. Will it have lasting impact on the rules? *Filter.* <u>filtermag.org/new-york-home-methadone-delivery/</u>
- ²¹³ Cochran, G., Bruneau, J., Cox, N., & Gordon, A. J. (2020). Medication treatment for opioid use disorder and community pharmacy: Expanding care during a national epidemic and global pandemic. Substance Abuse, 41(3), pp. 269–274. doi.org/10.1080/08897077.2020.1787300
- ²¹⁴ Center for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023, August 31). *Linking people with opioid use disorder to medication treatment*. cdc.gov/drugoverdose/featured-topics/linkage-to-care.html
- ²¹⁵ Aronowitz, S. V., Behrends, C. N., Lowenstein, M., Schackman, B. R., & Weiner, J. (2022, January 18). *Lowering the barriers to medication treatment for people with opioid use disorder: Evidence for a low-threshold approach*. University of Pennsylvania Leonard Davis Institute of Health Economics.
- $\underline{\sf Idi.upenn.edu/our-work/research-updates/lowering-the-barriers-to-medication-treatment-for-people-with-opioid-use-disorder/$
- ²¹⁶ Nguemeni Tiako, M. J. (2021). Addressing racial & socioeconomic disparities in access to medications for opioid use disorder amid COVID-19. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment, 122,* 108214. jsatjournal.com/article/S0740-5472(20)30471-2/full-text#%20; Andraka-Christou, B., Gabriel, M., Madeira, J., & Silverman, R. D. (2019). Court personnel attitudes towards medication-assisted treatment: A state-wide survey. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment, 104*, pp. 72–82. sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S074054721830624X
- ²¹⁷ Joseph, A. (2022, June 22). To protect people with addiction from discrimination, the Justice Dept. turns to a long-over-looked tool: the ADA. *Stat.* statnews.com/2022/06/22/to-protect-people-with-addiction-from-discrimination-the-justice-dept-turns-to-a-l ong-overlooked-tool-the-ada/
- ²¹⁸ Liang, H., Beydoun, M. A., & Eid, S. M. (2019). Health needs, utilization of services and access to care among Medicaid and uninsured patients with chronic disease in health centres. Journal of Health Services Research & Policy, 24(3), pp. 172–181. doi. org/10.1177/1355819619836130
- ²¹⁹ Ali, M. M., Teich, J. L., & Mutter, R. (2017). Reasons for not seeking substance use disorder treatment: Variations by health insurance coverage. *The Journal of Behavioral Health Services & Research, 44*(1), pp. 63–74. doi.org/10.1007/s11414-016-9538-3
- ${}^{220}\ Centers\ for\ Medicaie\ \&\ Medicaid\ Services.}\ \textit{Medicaid\ and\ CHIP\ access:\ Coverage\ and\ Behavioral\ health\ data\ spotlight.\ p.\ 2.\\ \underline{medicaid.gov/sites/default/files/2022-11/coverage-and-behavioral-health-data-spotlight.pdf}$
- ²²¹ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2023, January 4). 2021 *NSDUH detailed tables*. Table 5.8. samhsa.gov/data/report/2021-nsduh-detailed-tables
- ²²² Artiga, S., Hill, L., & Damico, A. (2024, January 11). *Health coverage by race and ethnicity, 2010–2022*. KFF. <u>kff.org/racial-equity-and-health-policy/issue-brief/health-coverage-by-race-and-ethnicity</u>
- ²²³ Artiga et al., 2024.
- ²²⁴ Keisler-Starkey, K. & Bunch, L. N. (2021, September 14). *Health insurance coverage in the United States: 2020.* United States Census Bureau. census.gov/library/publications/2021/demo/p60-274.html
- ²²⁵ Gilfoil, C.S. (2022, September 5). *Demographic data collection in Medicaid & CHIP: CMS authority to collect race & ethnicity data*. National Health Law Program. pp. 6–7. healthlaw.org/resource/demographic-data-collection-in-medicaid-chip-cms-authority-to-collect-race-ethnici ty-data/
- ²²⁶ Meinhofer, A., & Witman, A. E. (2018). The role of health insurance on treatment for opioid use disorders: Evidence from the Affordable Care Act Medicaid expansion. *Journal of Health Economics*, 60, pp. 177–197. doi.org/10.1016/j.jhealeco.2018.06.004; Wen, H., Druss, B. G., & Cummings, J. R. (2015). Effect of Medicaid expansions on health insurance coverage and access to care among low-income adults with behavioral health conditions. *Health Services Research*, 50(6), p. 1798. doi.org/10.1111/1475-6773.12411

- ²²⁷ Bailey, A., Hayes, K., Katch, H., & Solomon, J. (2021, March 18). *Medicaid is key to building a system of comprehensive substance use care for low-income people*. Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. cbpp.org/research/health/medicaid-is-key-to-building-a-system-of-comprehensive-substance-use-care-for-low
- ²²⁸ Meinhofer & Witman, 2018.
- ²²⁹ Vogler, J. (2017). Access to health care and criminal behavior: Short-run evidence from the ACA Medicaid expansions [SSRN Scholarly Paper], pp. 5–6, 20. doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3042267; Goff, P. A., & Laniyonu, A. More care, fewer cops: The state's role in preventing the criminalization of mental illness. Under review.
- ²³⁰ Bondurant, S., Lindo, J., & Swensen, I. (2016). Substance abuse treatment centers and local crime (w22610; p. w22610). *National Bureau of Economic Research*. doi.org/10.3386/w22610
- ²³¹ KFF. (2023, December 1). Status of state Medicaid expansion decisions: Interactive map. kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/status-of-state-medicaid-expansion-decisions-interactive-map
- ²³² Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. (Updated 2023, March 3). The Medicaid coverage gap: State fact sheets. <u>www.cbpp.</u> org/research/health/the-medicaid-coverage-gap
- ²³³ Artiga et al., 2024.
- ²³⁴ The Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission. (2018, June). Report to Congress on Medicaid and CHIP, p. 36. <u>macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/June-2018-Report-to-Congress-on-Medicaid-and-CHIP.pdf;</u> Virginia Department of Medical Assistance Services. (2018). The Virginia Governor's Access Plan (GAP), Addiction, and Recovery Treatment Services (ARTS) and Former Foster Care Youth (FFCY) delivery system transformation: Section 1115 annual report. (2017). p. 43. <u>medicaid.gov/sites/default/files/Medicaid-CHIP-Program-Information/By-Topics/Waivers/1115/downloads/v a/Governors-Access-Plan-GAP/va-gov-access-plan-annl-rpt-2017.pdf</u>
- ²³⁵ Abraham, A. J., Andrews, C. M., Grogan, C. M., D'Aunno, T., Humphreys, K. N., Pollack, H. A., & Friedmann, P. D. (2017). The Affordable Care Act transformation of substance use disorder treatment. *American Journal of Public Health*, 107(1), pp. 31–32. doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2016.303558
- ²³⁶ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023, January 11). Summary of information on the safety and effectiveness of syringe services programs (SSPs). cdc.gov/ssp/syringe-services-programs-summary.html
- ²³⁷ Aspinall, E. J., Nambiar, D., Goldberg, D. J., Hickman, M., Weir, A., Van Velzen, E., Palmateer, N., Doyle, J. S., Hellard, M. E., & Hutchinson, S. J. (2014). Are needle and syringe programmes associated with a reduction in HIV transmission among people who inject drugs: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, 43(1), pp. 235–248. <u>doi. org/10.1093/ije/dyt243</u>; Vidourek, R., King, K., Yockey, R., Becker, K., & Merianos, A. (2019). Straight to the point: A review of the literature on needle exchange programs in the United States. *Journal of Behavioral Health*, 0, 1. doi.org/10.1093/ije/dyt243
- ²³⁸ Tookes, H. E., Kral, A. H., Wenger, L. D., Cardenas, G. A., Martinez, A. N., Sherman, R. L., Pereyra, M., Forrest, D. W., LaLota, M., & Metsch, L. R. (2012). A comparison of syringe disposal practices among injection drug users in a city with versus a city without needle and syringe programs. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 123(1–3), pp. 255–259. pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/2220909/; Doherty, M. C., Junge, B., Rathouz, P., Garfein, R. S., Riley, E., & Vlahov, D. (2000). The effect of a needle exchange program on numbers of discarded needles: a 2-year follow-up. *American Journal of Public Health*, 90(6), pp. 936–939. ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/epdf/10.2105/AJPH.90.6.936
- ²³⁹ Frost, M. C., Williams, E. C., Kingston, S., & Banta-Green, C. J. (2018). Interest in getting help to reduce or stop substance use among syringe exchange clients who use opioids. *Journal of Addiction Medicine*, 12(6), pp. 428–434. doi.org/10.1097/

 <u>ADM.00000000000426</u>; Hagan, H., McGough, J. P., Thiede, H., Hopkins, S., Duchin, J., & Alexander, E. R. (2000). Reduced injection frequency and increased entry and retention in drug treatment associated with needle-exchange participation in Seattle drug injectors. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 19(3), pp. 247–252. sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0740547200001045
- ²⁴⁰ Twohey, M. (2016, August 7). Mike Pence's response to H.I.V. outbreak: Prayer, then a change of heart. *The New York Times*. nytimes.com/2016/08/08/us/politics/mike-pence-needle-exchanges-indiana.html
- ²⁴¹ Legislative Analysis and Public Policy Association. (2023, August). Syringe services programs: Summary of state laws. pp. 15–16.
- legislativeanalysis.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Syringe-Services-Programs-Summary-of-State-Laws. pdf
- ²⁴² Legislative Analysis and Public Policy Association, 2023, p. 5.
- ²⁴³ de la Guéronnière, G. & Shaffer, M. (2023, March). *Issue brief: Recent federal and state policy developments important to syringe service programs and what may be next.* Legal Action Center. pp. 4–5. <u>lac.org/assets/files/final-SSP-issue-brief.pdf</u>
- ²⁴⁴ Fernández-Viña, M. H., Prood, N. E., Herpolsheimer, A., Waimberg, J., & Burris, S. (2020). State laws governing syringe services programs and participant syringe possession, 2014–2019. *Public Health Reports, 135*(1 Suppl), pp. 128S-137S. doi. org/10.1177/0033354920921817
- ²⁴⁵ Johnson, B. & Livio, S. (Updated 2023, August 31). N.J. needle exchange programs, proven to reduce spread of HIV, will expand under new law. *NJ.com*.
- nj.com/politics/2022/01/nj-needle-exchange-programs-proven-to-reduce-spread-of-hiv-will-expand-under-new-law.html
- ²⁴⁶ Drug Policy Alliance. (2023, June 12). Facts about overdose prevention centers. drugpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/DPA-OPCs_FactSheet.pdf
- ²⁴⁷ Transform Drug Policy Foundation. *Overdose prevention centres*. transformdrugs.org/drug-policy/uk-drug-policy/overdose-prevention-centres
- ²⁴⁸ Levengood, T. W., Yoon, G. H., Davoust, M. J., Ogden, S. N., Marshall, B. D. L., Cahill, S. R., & Bazzi, A. R. (2021). Supervised injection facilities as harm reduction: A systematic review. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 61(5), pp. 738–749. doi. org/10.1016/j.amepre.2021.04.017

- ²⁴⁹ Levengood et al., 2021.
- ²⁵⁰ Kennedy, M. C., Karamouzian, M., & Kerr, T. (2017). Public health and public order outcomes associated with supervised drug consumption facilities: A systematic review. *Current HIV/AIDS Reports*, 14(5), pp. 161–183. doi.org/10.1007/s11904-017-0363-y
- ²⁵¹ Chalfin, A., del Pozo, B., & Mitre-Becerril, D. (2023). Overdose prevention centers, crime, and disorder in New York City. *JAMA Network Open*, 6(11), e2342228. doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2023.42228; Kennedy et al., 2017.
- ²⁵² Kennedy, M. C., Boyd, J., Mayer, S., Collins, A., Kerr, T., & McNeil, R. (2019). Peer worker involvement in low-threshold supervised consumption facilities in the context of an overdose epidemic in Vancouver, Canada. *Social Science & Medicine*, 225, pp. 60–68. doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2019.02.014
- ²⁵³ DeBeck, K., Kerr, T., Bird, L., Zhang, R., Marsh, D., Tyndall, M., Montaner, J., & Wood, E. (2011). Injection drug use cessation and use of North America's first medically supervised safer injecting facility. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 113(2), pp. 172–176. doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2010.07.023; Wood, E., Tyndall, M. W., Montaner, J. S., & Kerr, T. (2006). Summary of findings from the evaluation of a pilot medically supervised safer injecting facility. *Canadian Medical Association Journal*, 175(11), pp. 1399–1404. doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.060863; DeBeck et al., 2011.
- ²⁵⁴ Wood, E., Tyndall, M. W., Zhang, R., Montaner, J. S. G., & Kerr, T. (2007). Rate of detoxification service use and its impact among a cohort of supervised injecting facility users. *Addiction*, 102(6), pp. 916–919. doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2007.01818.x
- ²⁵⁵ Kreit, A, Safe injection sites and the federal "crack house" statute (September 24, 2018). 60 Boston College Law Review 413 (2019), Ohio State Public Law Working Paper No. 464, ssrn.com/abstract=3254495
- ²⁵⁶ Kral, A. H., Lambdin, B. H., Wenger, L. D., & Davidson, P. J. (2020, August 6). Evaluation of an unsanctioned safe consumption site in the United States. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 383(6), pp. 589–590. doi.org/10.1056/NEJMc2015435
- ²⁵⁷ Lambdin, B. H., Davidson, P. J., Browne, E. N., Suen, L. W., Wenger, L. D., & Kral, A. H. (2022). Reduced emergency department visits and hospitalisation with use of an unsanctioned safe consumption site for injection drug use in the United States. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 37, pp. 3853–3860. doi.org/10.1007/s11606-021-07312-4
- ²⁵⁸ Interlandi, J. (2023, February 22). One year inside a radical new approach to America's overdose crisis. *The New York Times*. nytimes.com/2023/02/22/opinion/druq-crisis-addiction-harm-reduction.html
- ²⁵⁹ OnPoint NYC. onpointnyc.org
- ²⁶⁰ Project Weber/RENEW. *Project Weber/RENEW to open the country's first state-regulated overdose prevention center.* weberrenew.org/overdose-prevention-center/
- ²⁶¹ Drug Policy Alliance. (2023, May 24). *Minnesota becomes 2nd state to officially support overdose prevention centers.* drugpolicy.org/news/minnesota-becomes-2nd-state-officially-support-overdose-prevention-centers
- ²⁶² Drug Policy Alliance, 2023, Facts about overdose prevention centers.
- ²⁶³ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023, April 21). *Lifesaving naloxone*. cdc.gov/stopoverdose/naloxone/index.html
- ²⁶⁴ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023, January 26). *Frequently asked questions about naloxone*. <u>cdc.gov/stopoverdose/naloxone/faq.html</u>; Bazazi, A. R., Zaller, N. D., Fu, J. J., & Rich, J. D. (2010). Preventing opiate overdose deaths: Examining objections to take-home naloxone. *Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved*, 21(4), pp. 1108–1113. <u>doi.org/10.1353/hpu.2010.0935</u>
- ²⁶⁵ Hoffman, J. (2023, March 29). F.D.A. approves Narcan for over-the-counter sales. *The New York Times*. nytimes. com/2023/03/29/health/narcan-over-the-counter.html
- ²⁶⁶ Lovelace, B., Jr. (2023, April 20). Over-the-counter Narcan to cost less than \$50 for a two-pack, company says. *NBC News*. nbcnews.com/health/health-news/over-counter-narcan-cost-opioid-overdose-drug-rcna80665
- ²⁶⁷ McClellan, C., Lambdin, B. H., Ali, M. M., Mutter, R., Davis, C. S., Wheeler, E., Pemberton, M., & Kral, A. H. (2018). Opioid-over-dose laws association with opioid use and overdose mortality. *Addictive Behaviors*, 86, pp. 90–95. sciencedirect.com/science/ article/abs/pii/S0306460318301382
- ²⁶⁸ Hargraves, D., White, C. C., Mauger, M. R., Puthota, A., Pallerla, H., Wigle, P., Brubaker, S. L., & Schlaudecker., J. D. (2019). Evaluation of an interprofessional naloxone didactic and skills session with medical residents and physician assistant learners. *Pharmacy Practice*, 17(3), p. 1591. doi.org/10.18549/PharmPract.2019.3.1591
- ²⁶⁹ Fox 32 News. (2023, July 28). Narcan dispensers installed on Chicago sidewalks to combat opioid deaths. <u>fox32chicago.com/news/narcan-dispensers-chicago-sidewalks-opioid-deaths</u>
- ²⁷⁰ Stevenson, C. (2023, July 31). Broomfield offering free Narcan for community. *Broomfield Enterprise*. broomfield-offering-free-narcan-for-community; Woolard, M. (2023, July 31). Waukesha County looks to install 200 overdose aid kits by the end of the year. *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*. broomfield-offering-free-narcan-for-community; Woolard, M. (2023, July 31). Waukesha County looks to install 200 overdose aid kits by the end of the year. *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*. jsonline.com/story/communities/west/2023/07/31/waukesha-county-looks-to-make-overdose-aid-kits-widel y-avail-able/70473541007
- ²⁷¹ Carroll, J. J., Green, T. C., & Noonan, R. K. (2018). *Evidence-based strategies for preventing opioid overdose: What's working in the United States*. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. p. 20. cdc.qov/drugoverdose/pdf/pubs/2018-evidence-based-strategies.pdf
- ²⁷² Scharf, B. M., Sabat, D. J., Brothers, J. M., Margolis, A. M., & Levy, M. J. (2021). Best practices for a novel EMS-based naloxone leave behind program. *Prehospital Emergency Care*, 25(3), pp. 418–426. doi.org/10.1080/10903127.2020.1771490
- ²⁷³ Beck, J. E. (1998). 100 years of "Just say no" versus "Just say know": Reevaluating drug education goals for the coming century. *Evaluation Review*, 22(1), pp. 15–45. journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0193841X9802200102

- ²⁷⁴ West, S. L., & O'Neal, K. K. (2004). Project D.A.R.E. Outcome Effectiveness Revisited. *American Journal of Public Health*, 94(6), pp.1027–1029. ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/full/10.2105/AJPH.94.6.1027; Clayton, R. R., Cattarello, A. M., & Johnstone, B. M. (1996). The effectiveness of Drug Abuse Resistance Education (Project DARE): 5-year follow-up results. Preventive Medicine, 25(3), pp.307–318. doi.org/10.1006/pmed.1996.0061; Ringwalt, C. L., Greene, J. M., Ennett, S. T., lachan, R., Clayton, R. R., & Leukefeld, C. G. (1994, September). *Past and future directions of the D.A.R.E. program: An evaluation review.* National Institute of Justice. ojp.gov/pdffiles1/Digitization/152055NCJRS.pdf
- ²⁷⁵ National Harm Reduction Coalition. *Principles of Harm Reduction*. <u>harmreduction.org/about-us/principles-of-harm-reduction</u>
- ²⁷⁶ Drug Policy Alliance. (2023, March 22). Safety First: Real Drug Education for Teens. drugpolicy.org/resource/safety-first
- ²⁷⁷ Fischer, N. R. (2022). School-based harm reduction with adolescents: a pilot study. *Substance Abuse Treatment, Prevention, and Policy*, 17(1), p. 79. doi.org/10.1186/s13011-022-00502-1
- ²⁷⁸ Drug Policy Alliance. (2021, January). Contingency Management. p. 2. drugpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Contigency_Management.pdf
- ²⁷⁹ Pfund, R. A., Ginley, M. K., Boness, C. L., Rash, C. J., Zajac, K., & Witkiewitz, K. (2022). Contingency management for drug use disorders: Meta-analysis and application of Tolin's criteria. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice*, doi.org/10.1037/cps0000121; Lussier, J. P., Heil, S. H., Mongeon, J. A., Badger, G. J., & Higgins, S. T. (2006). A meta-analysis of voucher-based reinforcement therapy for substance use disorders. *Addiction*, 101(2), pp.192–203. doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2006.01311.x
- ²⁸⁰ Petry, N. M., Roll, J. M., Rounsaville, B. J., Ball, S. A., Stitzer, M., Peirce, J. M., Blaine, J., Kirby, K. C., McCarty, D., & Carroll, K. M. (2008). Serious adverse events in randomized psychosocial treatment studies: Safety or Arbitrary Edicts? *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 76(6), pp.1076–1082. doi.org/10.1037/a0013679
- ²⁸¹ Tierney, J. (2013, September 16). The rational choices of crack addicts. *The New York Times*. nytimes.com/2013/09/17/science/the-rational-choices-of-crack-addicts.html
- ²⁸² Glass, J. E., Nunes, E. V., & Bradley, K. A. (2020, March 11). Contingency management: A highly effective treatment for substance use disorders and the legal barriers that stand in its way. *Health Affairs*. doi.org/10.1377/forefront.20200305.965186
- ²⁸³ Bernstein, L. (2022, March 10). Federal government allows program to pay substance abusers for staying clean. *The Washington Post*. washingtonpost.com/health/2022/03/10/cash-payments-addiction/
- ²⁸⁴ Substance use disorder services: contingency management services. Cal. S.B. 110 (2021–2022 Reg. Sess.). legisla-ture.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220SB110
- ²⁸⁵ Legislative Analysis and Public Policy Association. (2021, June 29). *Spike alert apps*. <u>legislativeanalysis.org/spike-alertapps/</u>
- ²⁸⁶ Merlin, J. S., Wachterman, M. W., Becker, W. C., & Bohnert, A. S. B. (2022). Serious illness and limitations of death certificate–based data: Urgent lessons from the opioid epidemic. *American Journal of Public Health*, 112(S1), pp. S36–S38. doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2021.306409; Rockett, A. & Jeffries, Z. (2023, July 1). SC may be undercounting overdoses from the deadliest drug. *The Post and Courier*. postandcourier.com/news/sc-may-be-undercounting-overdoses-from-the-deadliest-drug/article_aec0b786ffc2-11ed-8d8d-b381d4c12f00.html
- ²⁸⁷ Boslett, A. J., Denham, A., & Hill, E. L. (2020). Using contributing causes of death improves prediction of opioid involvement in unclassified drug overdoses in US death records. *Addiction*, 115(7), pp.1308–1317. doi.org/10.1111/add.14943
- ²⁸⁸ Horon, I. L., Singal, P., Fowler, D. R., & Sharfstein, J. M. (2018). Standard death certificates versus enhanced surveil-lance to identify heroin overdose—related deaths. *American Journal of Public Health*, 108(6), pp. 777–781. doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2018.304385
- ²⁸⁹ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023, August 8). *About overdose data to action.* <u>cdc.gov/drugoverdose/od2a/about.html</u>
- ²⁹⁰ Prescription Drug Monitoring Program Training and Technical Assistance. State PDMP profiles & contacts. <u>pdmpassist.org/State</u>
- ²⁹¹ Dickson-Gomez, J., Christenson, E., Weeks, M., Galletly, C., Wogen, J., Spector, A., McDonald, M., & Ohlrich, J. (2021). Effects of Implementation and Enforcement Differences in Prescription Drug Monitoring Programs in 3 States: Connecticut, Kentucky, and Wisconsin. *Substance Abuse: Research and Treatment*, 15, 117822182199234. doi.org/10.1177/1178221821992349
- ²⁹² Islam, M. M., & McRae, I. S. (2014). An inevitable wave of prescription drug monitoring programs in the context of prescription opioids: pros, cons and tensions. *BMC Pharmacology & Toxicology*, 15, 46. <u>doi.org/10.1186/2050-6511-15-46</u>
- ²⁹³ Pitt, A. L., Humphreys, K., & Brandeau, M. L. (2018). Modeling Health Benefits and Harms of Public Policy Responses to the US Opioid Epidemic. *American Journal of Public Health*, 108(10), pp. 1394–1400. doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2018.304590
- ²⁹⁴ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2021, March). Leveraging Prescription Drug Monitoring Program (PDMP) data in overdose prevention and response. p. 8. cdc.gov/drugoverdose/pdf/Leveraging-PDMPs-508.pdf

